Rowan University Rowan Digital Works

Theses and Dissertations

8-8-2024

A SOCIAL ECOLOGY MODEL FOR SOCIAL DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH AS PSYCHOSIS RISK FACTORS

Katie Beck-Felts Rowan University

Follow this and additional works at: https://rdw.rowan.edu/etd

Part of the Clinical Psychology Commons

Recommended Citation

Beck-Felts, Katie, "A SOCIAL ECOLOGY MODEL FOR SOCIAL DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH AS PSYCHOSIS RISK FACTORS" (2024). *Theses and Dissertations*. 3276. https://rdw.rowan.edu/etd/3276

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by Rowan Digital Works. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Rowan Digital Works. For more information, please contact graduateresearch@rowan.edu.

A SOCIAL ECOLOGY MODEL FOR SOCIAL DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH AS PSYCHOSIS RISK FACTORS

by

Katie Beck-Felts

A Thesis

Submitted to the Department of Psychology College of Science and Mathematics In partial fulfillment of the requirement For the degree of Master of Arts in Clinical Psychology at Rowan University May 24, 2024

Thesis Chair: Tom Dinzeo, Ph.D., Associate Professor, Department of Psychology

Committee Members: Katherine Gotham, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Psychology Christina Simmons, Ph.D., Assistant Professor, Department of Psychology © 2024 Katie Beck-Felts

Dedication

This lengthy thesis is dedicated to my father, a man of few words.

Acknowledgments

I would like to express my appreciation to Dr. Tom Dinzeo for his guidance and support throughout this process. I would like to thank him for his patience above all else. Additionally, I would like to thank my committee members, Drs. Gotham and Simmons, for their guidance and feedback which have been invaluable.

I would like to express my gratitude to Rebecca Wolfe and the SMI Research Group led by Dr. William Spaulding at the University of Nebraska – Lincoln. This work would not be possible without our ongoing collaboration and fortunate friendship.

Finally, I would like to thank my partner for his unwavering support and the endless supply of treats that have fueled this project.

Abstract

Katie Beck-Felts A SOCIAL ECOLOGY MODEL FOR SOCIAL DETERMINANTS OF HEALTH AS PSYCHOSIS RISK FACTORS 2023-2024 Tom Dinzeo, Ph.D. Master of Arts in Clinical Psychology

Social determinants of health (SDOHs) significantly impact psychosis risk beyond heritability. However, there is a need for an organizing framework to observe how these diverse elements concurrently predict psychosis risk. This study examines SDOHs as psychosis risk factors using a four-level model, aligned with Bronfenbrenner's social ecology theory. The study aims to assess the proposed model's ability to predict psychosis risk. Specifically, it is hypothesized that each socioecological level of the model would predict psychosis risk with more proximal SDOHs (e.g., individual level vs community) exhibiting stronger predictive power, aligning with Social Ecology theory. College students (N = 210) completed self-report measures of schizotypy, childhood trauma, minority group position, social connectedness, urbanicity, health care access, and SES via online surveys. The overall model accounted for a significant amount of psychosis risk variance (34.8%) with each level contributing significantly. However, contrary to expectations, SDOH proximity did not correspond with predictive ability. Rather, social connectedness, childhood trauma, and healthcare access emerged as salient predictors. The current study provides evidence that a Social Ecology Model, despite limitations, may provide an advantageous framework for future research, risk measurement, and interventions. Current findings reinforce that many of these SDOHs, particularly social connectedness, may be worthwhile targets for interventions.

v

Table of Contents

Abstractv
List of Figuresix
List of Tablesx
Chapter 1: Introduction1
Chapter 2: Literature Review5
2.1 Individual5
2.1.1 Socioeconomic Status
2.1.2 Racial & Ethnic Minority Status
2.2 Relationship10
2.2.1 Childhood Trauma11
2.2.2 Social Connectedness
2.3 Community
2.3.1 Urbanicity
2.3.2 Access to Healthcare
2.4 Societal
Chapter 3: Aims
Chapter 4: Hypotheses
Chapter 5: Methods
5.1 Participants27
5.2 Research Design
5.3 Data Integrity
5.4 Measures

Table of Contents (Continued)

5.4.1 Individual-Level Variable Measures
5.4.2 Relationship-Level Variable Measures
5.4.3 Community-Level Variable Measures
5.4.4 Outcome Variable Measures
5.5 Analyses
Chapter 6: Results
6.1 Sample Characteristics & Descriptive Statistics
6.2 Bivariate Relationships
6.3 Hierarchical Regressions
6.4 Post-Hoc Analyses
Chapter 7: Discussion
7.1 Hypothesis 143
7.1.1 Hypothesis 1a: Positive Schizotypy44
7.1.2 Hypothesis 1b: Negative Schizotypy46
7.1.3 Hypothesis 1c: Disorganized Schizotypy47
7.2 Hypothesis 2
7.3 Theoretical & Practical Implications
7.4 Limitations
7.5 Future Directions
7.6 Conclusions
References

Table of Contents (Continued)

Appendix A: Demographics Questionnaire Items	79
Appendix B: Correlations & Mean Comparisons Tables	82
Appendix C: Post-Hoc Analysis Regression Table	86

List of Figures

Figure	Page
Figure 1. Social Ecology Model	4

List of Tables

Table	Page
Table 1. Sample Characteristics	35
Table 2. Descriptive Statistics	
Table 3. Hierarchical Regressions	40

Chapter 1

Introduction

Psychosis is a multifaceted syndrome characterized by the presence of positive psychotic symptoms, notably delusions and hallucinations, often accompanied by an array of comorbidities encompassing negative symptoms, mood syndromes, personality disorders, substance use disorders, and medical conditions. Recognizing the importance of early identification for prevention and treatment, this research explores the clinical high-risk state for psychosis (CHR), also known as the "at-risk mental state", "prodromal" phase, and "ultra-high-risk" state. This CHR state has evolved to capture the pre-psychotic phase in individuals exhibiting potentially prodromal symptoms. Schizotypy refers to a set of traits characterized by unusual beliefs, behaviors, and perceptual experiences that resemble, to a milder degree, the symptoms of schizophrenia. While schizotypy is not a direct predictor of psychosis onset, individuals with high levels of schizotypy may be at an increased risk of developing psychosis or schizophrenia spectrum disorders (SSDs) compared to the general population. Schizotypy assessment tools have been demonstrated to predict psychosis in nonclinical populations, making them an important tool in assessing risk (Flückiger et al., 2016; Kwapil et al., 2020; Racioppi et al., 2018). These tools are used to aid early identification of those who may be at a heightened risk of developing psychosis. However, understanding what factors contributed to this elevated risk may enrich early identification as well as illuminate mechanisms and targets for intervention.

Traditionally, genetic and neurobiological factors have dominated discussions surrounding psychosis risk and etiology. However, decades of research on these factors have found a ceiling for how much variance genetics can explain in psychosis risk (Ripke et al., 2014; Tavares et al., 2023). Comprehensive polygenic risk scores have been found to explain only 9% of the variance in predictions of psychosis conversion, leaving a large proportion of the variance unaccounted for by genetics despite schizophrenia's high heritability estimated around 64% (Lichtenstein et al., 2009; Ripke et al., 2014; Santoro et al., 2016; Vassos et al., 2017). Therefore, social and environmental influences likely account for the remaining variance, playing important roles in individuals' susceptibility to and development of SSDs (Fusar-Poli et al., 2013; Lipner et al., 2023; Lund et al., 2018). Increasing attention is being drawn to various social determinants of health (SDOHs), the conditions in which people live, work, play, and age, which include factors such as economic stability, access to healthcare, and quality of social relationships (Braveman & Gottlieb, 2014; *Healthy People 2030*, 2023; WHO, 2023). Given the growing evidence that numerous SDOHs impact psychosis risk, many researchers in the field have emphasized focusing on social risk factors in research regarding psychosis risk and interventions (Anglin et al., 2020; Fortuna et al., 2022). Understanding the influence of SDOHs on psychosis risk can be pivotal in developing effective preventive measures and interventions, ultimately advancing the field of psychiatric care and improving the overall well-being of affected individuals. Critically, many SDOHs, such as social connectedness and healthcare access, are highly modifiable at relatively low costs and offer novel targets for early interventions.

Many environmental, social, and structural factors and their relationship with psychosis risk have been investigated independently, but an organized framework for considering various SDOHs is greatly needed (Jester et al., 2023). The CDC has used a four-level model guided by Bronfenbrenner's social ecology model as a framework to study similarly complicated biopsychosocial health concerns in recent years (Bronfenbrenner, 1981; CDC, 2007; CDC, 2011). This study will examine the utility of using this framework which includes nested interdependent levels (individual, relationship, community, and societal) of SDOHs to examine psychosis risk (*Figure 1*). The individual level encompasses SDOHs most proximal to the individual. On the other hand, the societal level includes variables most distal to the environment the effects of which are more diffuse than those at levels closer to the individual.

Figure 1

Social Ecology Model



Chapter 2

Literature Review

2.1 Individual

As a cornerstone of the broader social ecology model, the individual level stands as a pivotal domain through which various social determinants of health (SDOH) exert their influence on well-being and mental health. Factors such as socioeconomic status, race, and ethnicity have profound impacts on mental health outcomes, including risk of developing schizophrenia spectrum disorders (SSDs).

2.1.1 Socioeconomic Status

Socioeconomic status (SES) is a multifaceted, hierarchical construct that encapsulates information about one's access to valued commodities such as wealth, education, and prestige (House, 1990; Mueller & Parcel, 1981). Low SES is associated with increased negative health outcomes such as cancer and heart disease (Lazzarino et al., 2013; Tawakol et al., 2019). Many studies have documented a similar relationship between low SES and psychosis risk despite there being a wide range of methods of assessing SES (Radua et al., 2018).

A Danish population-based study found SES, calculated using six factors such as parental income, education, and employment status, to be robustly associated with psychosis risk, attributing 45.8% of schizophrenia cases to low SES (Agerbo et al., 2015). Another large population-based, Israeli, cohort study defined SES as discreet classes based on parental education and occupation. The authors found individuals with fathers in the lowest class had an increased risk of developing SSDs as compared to any of the other 4 classes even after controlling for other potentially confounding variables such as birthweight and paternal age (Corcoran et al., 2009). Using similar factors to determine SES, Werner et al. found lower individual SES, as well as poorer residential area SES, to be risk factors for SSDs (2007). A large review of studies that similarly determined SES by parental occupational prestige at birth provides additional support for a negative correlation between SES and risk for developing psychosis (Kwok, 2014).

Two prominent theories explaining this relationship between low SES and increased risk of psychosis exist in the literature: social causation and social drift. The social drift theory posits that individuals with early signs of psychosis may experience impaired cognitive and social functioning, making it more difficult for them to attain higher socioeconomic positions. As a result, they may "drift" down the socioeconomic ladder over time due to their symptoms, reinforcing the observed association between low SES and psychosis risk. Studies using parental, rather than individual SES, suggest that social drift cannot entirely explain the association of low SES with psychosis. The social causation theory suggests that adverse environmental conditions associated with low SES, such as limited access to quality healthcare, education, and social support, can lead to chronic stress, increased vulnerability to psychosocial stressors, and ultimately contribute to the development of psychotic disorders. These theories together highlight the intricate interplay between socioeconomic factors and mental health outcomes, shedding light on the complex nature of this relationship (Saraceno et al., 2005).

Importantly, research suggests that SES continues to interact with psychosis risk through the prodromal and early phases of SSDs, impacting symptom severity and

trajectory as well as overall functioning. A longitudinal study found evidence that lower parental SES may have disadvantageous effects on the prognosis of individuals identified to be at high risk for developing psychosis (Hur et al., 2015). In this study, those from the lowest SES households exhibited a delayed recovery pattern from the initial emergence of subthreshold symptoms of psychosis to remission of symptoms. Relatedly, a large multi-national Latin American study showed participants with SSDs and low SES performed worse on cognitive assessments than their higher SES counterparts, a pattern not observed in healthy control participants (Czepielewski et al., 2021). Yeo et al. found a similar relationship between low SES and executive functioning in an SSD sample as compared to healthy controls (2014). These findings are important as cognition and executive functioning have been found to be predictive of functional and clinical outcomes over the course of the disorder (Bowie & Harvey, 2006; Herrero et al., 2020; Leeson et al., 2010; Reed et al., 2002).

Low SES, characterized by limited access to essential resources and opportunities, has been consistently linked to an increased vulnerability to the development of psychotic disorders. Various studies, utilizing different methods to assess SES, consistently point to this association, underscoring its robustness across diverse populations. Importantly, research indicates that the impact of SES on psychosis risk extends beyond its initial onset, influencing symptom severity, trajectory, and cognitive functioning throughout the course of the disorder. Understanding the intricate dynamics between socioeconomic factors and psychosis not only contributes to a deeper comprehension of the disorder's origins but also underscores the imperative of addressing socioeconomic disparities to promote mental health and well-being.

2.1.2 Racial & Ethnic Minority Status

Increasing attention is being paid to the difference in mental and physical health outcomes for individuals from racial and ethnic minority groups. In the United States, the CDC, NIH, and other prominent and respected institutes report overwhelming data that racial and ethnic minority groups experience significantly higher rates of morbidity and mortality across a plethora of health conditions, especially diabetes, hypertension, cardiovascular disease, and asthma, despite overall improvements in the nation's health (2022 National Healthcare Quality and Disparities Report, 2023; CDC, 2021; Institute of Medicine, 2003; National Academies of Sciences et al., 2017). Emerging evidence suggests that individuals from racial and ethnic minority groups, who are often marginalized and exposed to chronic social stressors, may face an elevated risk of developing psychosis compared to their majority counterparts.

Results of a recent meta-analysis suggest that both ethnic minority and migrant status may increase the risk of developing threshold and subthreshold psychotic symptoms (Leaune et al., 2019). For migrant groups, the increased stress of the migration, whether chosen or forced (refugee status), likely contributes to their increased psychosis risk (Dykxhoorn & Kirkbride, 2018; Kirkbride et al., 2017; Pedersen & Cantor-Graae, 2012; Veling et al., 2011). A Swedish cohort study found refugees to be at a higher risk of developing psychosis than migrants and, in turn, white, native-born Swedes (Hollander et al., 2016). A register study from Sweden supported these findings, calculating higher psychosis risk ratios for both international adoptees and former child refugees, with a gradual increase in risk with age of adoption (Hjern et al., 2023). However, several studies have found similarly increased risk in second-generation

immigrants as in first-generation immigrants even after controlling for SES, indicating that the stress of migrancy is not the only mechanism responsible for the increased risk in migrant groups (Berg et al., 2014; Cantor-Graae & Selten, 2005; Selten et al., 2020).

Rather, many of these studies found even higher psychosis risk amongst migrants from developing nations and migrants with darker skin complexions (Berg et al., 2014; Cantor-Graae & Selten, 2005; Hollander et al., 2016; Jongsma et al., 2021; Selten et al., 2020). These studies provide compelling evidence that minority status exerts a pronounced influence on psychosis risk beyond that of the stress of migrancy, even though these two factors are frequently interconnected. Even after adjusting for age, sex, SES, and neighborhood-level deprivation, Kirkbride et al. found increased incidence rates of first-episode psychosis (FEP) in most ethnic minority groups (people of black African, black Caribbean, and Pakistani origin) compared to white individuals in Britain (2017). A US birth cohort study found black Americans to be significantly more likely to be diagnosed with SSDs (Bresnahan et al., 2007). Māori, an indigenous group of New Zealand historically racially discriminated against, are found to be at a higher risk for psychosis than other New Zealanders (Tapsell et al., 2018).

To this effect, there is robust evidence that psychosis risk among racial and ethnic minority groups is inversely linked to the proportion of these groups present in their neighborhoods (Bécares et al., 2018; Boydell et al., 2001; Kirkbride et al., 2007, 2008; Richardson et al., 2018; Schofield et al., 2011, 2017, 2018; Veling, 2013; Veling et al., 2008). A recent meta-analysis supports a dose-response relationship between own-ethnic density of one's neighborhood and psychosis risk (Bécares et al., 2018). This observed effect is not likely due to differing abilities or propensities to move neighborhoods during

the prodromal phase as a Danish study found own-ethnicity neighborhood density during adolescence strongly modified adult-age psychosis risk (Schofield et al., 2017). Rather, these findings point to the need to view ethnicity as a complex factor that impacts the social context of how individuals live their lives. Being surrounded by one's own ethnic group could provide social support networks and reduce discrimination, thus reducing stress and acting as a protective effect from risk of psychosis (Bécares et al., 2018; Fett et al., 2019; Veling, 2013). This is supported by a UK study that found a positive relationship between perceived levels of discrimination and severity of psychotic symptoms (Veling, 2013).

Taken together, the evidence suggests that the marginalization and discrimination faced by minority groups may increase stress levels, consequently contributing to overall vulnerability to psychosis, as posited by the allostatic load model, in conjunction with other social determinants of health. Recognizing the effect of the interaction between one's unchangeable identity and the social context in which they exist on psychosis risk allows for more targeted approaches to providing additional resources for the identification and care allocation to those at higher risk due to these interactions.

2.2 Relationship

While individual-level factors such as SES and race/ethnicity have significant implications for overall psychosis risk, how individuals relate and interact with others likely also influences risk. The family environment and friendships during the developmental period of childhood, adolescence, and even early adulthood inarguably

mold individuals, shaping predispositions to any number of outcomes from substance use to career choice to, likely, the development of SSDs.

2.2.1 Childhood Trauma

A substantial body of research evidences a heightened likelihood that individuals with SSDs have undergone traumatic experiences during their lifetimes, especially during their childhoods, than their "healthy" peers (Arseneault et al., 2011; Baudin et al., 2017; Bentall et al., 2012; Kelleher et al., 2013; Matheson et al., 2013; Misiak et al., 2022; Varese et al., 2012; Wickham & Bentall, 2016). A meta-analysis calculated that individuals with SSDs are 2.72 times as likely to have experienced adverse events in their childhood (Varese et al., 2012). This finding has been replicated in studies conducted with individuals at clinical high risk (CHR) of developing psychosis (Fisher et al., 2010; Loewy et al., 2019). Furthermore, a study assessing CHR individuals' risk of developing first episode psychosis (FEP) found childhood trauma, specifically sexual and physical abuse and separation from mother before age 4, to be predictive of conversion from CHR to full threshold psychosis (Baudin et al., 2017). Moreover, trauma exposure during childhood has been linked to earlier onset of full threshold psychosis, more hospitalizations, greater severity of negative (Rosenthal et al., 2020) and positive symptoms (Falukozi & Addington, 2012; Kline et al., 2016; Kraan et al., 2015; Sahin et al., 2013; J. L. Thompson et al., 2009; Velthorst et al., 2013), affective symptoms (Kraan et al., 2015; A. Thompson et al., 2016), increased likelihood of engaging in suicidal behavior (Rosenthal et al., 2020), and neuropsychological battery performance (Loewy et al., 2019; Vargas et al., 2019). Therefore, childhood trauma appears to be a significant risk factor for the development of subthreshold and threshold psychotic symptoms.

Theories regarding the mechanism behind the association between childhood trauma and psychosis risk center largely around the concept of allostatic load which refers to the cumulative physiological toll that repeated and chronic exposures to stressors can have on the body over time (Lipner et al., 2023; Raymond et al., 2018; Veling et al., 2016). The body's attempts to maintain homeostasis through mechanisms such as the release of cortisol and adrenaline as well as changes in heart rate, blood pressure, immune system function, etc. are adaptive, but chronic activation of these stress responses without adequate periods of recovery can lead to negative mental and physical health outcomes. Allostatic load is a term used to describe the cumulative physiological wear and tear on the body over time due to repeated and/or chronic stressors. Misiak et al. calculated allostatic load using a range of biomarkers and found evidence for a relationship between earlier and greater number of adverse childhood experiences and allostatic load in patients with psychosis (Misiak et al., 2022). Other studies have investigated the cumulative effects of adverse childhood experiences and risk for psychosis and have found a dose-response relationship that lends support to the allostatic load model (Kelleher et al., 2013; Larkin & Read, 2008; Shevlin et al., 2007). This early life stress leads to dysregulation of the bodily stress response, which has deleterious effects on cognition and neurodevelopment globally, increasing risk for psychosis (Loewy et al., 2019; Vargas et al., 2019).

An extensive body of research supports that childhood trauma is an important social determinant of health that profoundly impacts individuals' risk of developing psychosis and SSDs. The theoretical framework of allostatic load provides valuable insights into the mechanistic underpinnings of this association, shedding light on the

physiological toll that chronic stressors take on the body, ultimately affecting neurodevelopment and increasing vulnerability to psychosis. Recognizing and addressing childhood trauma as a critical factor in psychosis risk is essential for comprehensive mental health care and prevention efforts.

2.2.2 Social Connectedness

Social connectedness refers to the intricate web of relationships and interactions that individuals maintain with others within their social networks. It encompasses the sense of belonging, emotional closeness, and mutual support that bind people together in various spheres of life, such as family, friends, communities, and even online networks (Bel et al., 2009; Haslam et al., 2015; Lund et al., 2018). While there is no consensus as to how social connectedness should be measured, different methods involve the assessment of the quality and quantity of social connections from either a subjective or objective perspective. For example, measures of loneliness provide qualitative and subjective information about social connectedness.

Social connectedness is widely acknowledged as an important social determinant of health, significantly impacting morbidity and mortality as well as mental health outcomes (Haslam et al., 2015; Lund et al., 2018). A recent review, focusing on longitudinal and cohort studies to establish temporal ordering, found social support to be a protective factor for depression while social isolation and loneliness likely contribute to the development of mood disorders across the lifespan (Wickramaratne et al., 2022).

A wealth of literature evidences an association between psychosis and loneliness (Michalska da Rocha et al., 2018), social network sizes (Gayer-Anderson & Morgan,

2013; Macdonald et al., 2000), and frequency of social interactions (Granholm et al., 2019). Furthermore, social functioning appears to predict symptom severity (Degnan et al., 2018) and long-term outcomes (O'Keeffe et al., 2019) for individuals with psychosis according to meta-analyses and a 20-year prospective study respectively. Satisfaction with social connectedness has been found to be negatively associated with both positive and negative symptom scores (Vogel et al., 2021).

As with many factors, social relationships are critical during adolescence in particular, impacting neurodevelopment and influencing risk for mental illnesses (Lamblin et al., 2017; Olsson et al., 2013). Withdrawal and isolation are commonly observed prior to the emergence of psychotic symptoms and have been found to be predictive of the development of SSDs (Matheson et al., 2013; Tarbox-Berry & Pogue-Geile, 2008; Velthorst & Meijer, 2012; Wiles et al., 2006). Loneliness, in particular, has been often identified as a significant risk factor for psychosis (Gizdic et al., 2022, 2023; Michalska da Rocha et al., 2018; Vogel et al., 2021).

Historically, the network crisis theory has been offered as an explanation for the association between various aspects of social connectedness and psychosis symptoms. The theory posits that the size and quality of social networks deteriorate as a consequence of psychotic symptoms (Beels, 1979; Lipton et al., 1981). However, a considerable body of literature suggests that the relationship between social connectedness and psychosis symptoms may be more complex and nonlinear (Degnan et al., 2018; Gayer-Anderson & Morgan, 2013; Horan et al., 2006). Rather, greater social connectedness may act as a buffer against the deleterious effects of trauma on mental health (Brugha, 2010; Degnan et al., 2018). Furthermore, it may serve to prevent or break the vicious cycle of exclusion

that is observed in individuals developing psychosis. Social anhedonia precedes and predicts development of SSDs (Kwapil, 1998). This results in isolation which limits buffers against psychosis risk. In turn, symptoms increase, spurring increased isolation, and so on (Gayer-Anderson & Morgan, 2013). Furthermore, psychotic symptoms are more likely to occur when individuals are alone, further exacerbating the cycle (Myin-Germeys et al., 2001).

The link between psychosis risk and social connectedness is multifaceted, with studies revealing associations between withdrawal, isolation, and increased risk of psychotic symptoms. Notably, the complex interplay between social connectedness and psychosis challenges simplistic theories, such as the network crisis theory, which suggests a linear decline in network quality and size with psychotic symptoms. Instead, emerging evidence suggests that greater social connectedness could act as a safeguard against the adverse impact of trauma and exclusion, potentially breaking the cycle of isolation and vulnerability observed in psychosis development. Ultimately, as highlighted by diverse findings, the presence or absence of social connections exerts a significant influence on mental health outcomes, making it a social determinant of health essential to understanding psychosis risk holistically.

2.3 Community

Social determinants of health at the community level encompass a wide array of interconnected factors that profoundly shape the well-being of individuals within a specific geographic area. These determinants go beyond traditional healthcare considerations and extend into the social, economic, and environmental realms. Elements

such as access to quality education, stable employment opportunities, affordable housing, clean air and water, safe neighborhoods, and social support networks significantly influence the health outcomes and overall quality of life for community members. Disparities in these determinants can lead to unequal health outcomes, perpetuating cycles of inequity and impacting vulnerable populations disproportionately. Addressing social determinants of health at the community level requires comprehensive and collaborative efforts involving healthcare providers, policymakers, community organizations, and stakeholders to create environments that promote equitable access to resources and opportunities, ultimately fostering healthier communities for all.

2.3.1 Urbanicity

Community-level factors, such as urbanicity, have been associated with psychosis and psychosis risk (Fett et al., 2019; Krabbendam & van Os, 2005). Urbanicity refers to the degree of urban or metropolitan characteristics exhibited by a geographic area, typically a city or town, as opposed to rural or less densely populated regions. It encompasses various aspects of urban living, including population density, infrastructure development, land use patterns, economic activities, cultural amenities, and social interactions. Decades of literature since the relationship was initially suggested (Faris & Dunham, 1939) lend support to an association between psychosis and urbanicity with significantly more incidences of SSDs observed in individuals in urban settings (Kelly et al., 2010; March et al., 2008; McGrath et al., 2004; Van Os et al., 2010). Not only is incidence of SSDs greater in urban environments, but ample research suggests growing up in urban settings increases risk of developing psychosis multifold even controlling for SES, ethnicity, family psychiatric history, and other individual and relationship level

factors (Fett et al., 2019; Heinz et al., 2013; Jablensky et al., 2010; Kirkbride et al., 2012, 2017; Newbury et al., 2016; Takei et al., 1995; Vassos et al., 2012; Zammit et al., 2010).

While there is currently no available direct evidence establishing a causal link, the literature provides evidence of a dose-response relationship between urban upbringing and psychosis risk (Haddad et al., 2015; Van Os et al., 2004). Additionally, studies show a statistical variation of risk after relocation while controlling for potential confounds (Krabbendam & van Os, 2005). These findings taken together suggest urbanicity likely plays an etiological role in the development of SSDs (Haddad et al., 2015; Krabbendam & van Os, 2005; Van Os et al., 2004). The mechanisms driving this association are still under investigation, but several hypotheses point to potential contributing factors unique to or concentrated in urban environments. For example, urbanicity exposes individuals to increased pollution which has been linked to worse health outcomes (Braithwaite et al., 2019; WHO, 2016). A few recent studies have found that short-term increases in air pollutants exacerbated psychosis as measured by psychosis-related hospitalizations (Gao et al., 2017; W. Lee et al., 2022; Newbury et al., 2021; Tong et al., 2016). However, fewer studies provide empirical support for pollution increasing risk (McGrath & Scott, 2006; Newbury et al., 2019). Emerging evidence suggests that exposure to green space during childhood, independent of urbanicity, may have a protective effect on psychosis risk (Engemann et al., 2018; Fett et al., 2019). Therefore, pollution, or lack thereof, may contribute to psychosis risk but other factors certainly contribute to relationship between urbanicity and psychosis risk. Other studies point to social stressors inherent in urbanicity such as social fragmentation (Zammit et al., 2010), low social cohesion, and crime (Ku et al., 2020; Newbury et al., 2016). Others yet indicate urban upbringing may increase risk

due to the associated stress and its effects on neurodevelopment. Experimental studies found evidence that urban upbringing changes the reactivity of the HPA axis though this finding has yet to be replicated in the context of psychosis risk (Steinheuser et al., 2014). Other studies found associations between early-life urbanicity and gray matter volume reductions globally and specifically in the dorsolateral prefrontal cortex, an anatomical alteration identified in those with SSDs and high-risk individuals (Frissen et al., 2018; Haddad et al., 2015; Meyer-Lindenberg & Tost, 2012)

A substantial body of research underscores the intricate relationship between urbanicity and psychosis risk at the community level. Urbanicity has consistently shown associations with an increased incidence of severe mental disorders, particularly schizophrenia spectrum disorders (SSDs). While a definitive causal link remains elusive, potential mechanisms driving this relationship are multifaceted. Environmental factors, such as air pollution, have been explored as contributors, with some studies indicating exacerbation of psychosis symptoms, albeit with varying results. Additionally, the social landscape of urban environments, marked by social fragmentation, low social cohesion, and stressors related to urban living, may contribute to the observed risk elevation. The protective influence of childhood exposure to green spaces offers another intriguing avenue for investigation as well as a novel target for preventative strategies. As research continues, a more comprehensive understanding of the complex interplay between urbanicity and psychosis risk will provide crucial insights for designing effective interventions, policy strategies, and community-based initiatives to address this significant public health concern.

2.3.2 Access to Healthcare

Access to healthcare plays a pivotal role in shaping an individual's overall wellbeing and is increasingly recognized as a crucial social determinant of health. Availability of or proximity to healthcare services that provide psychosis prevention, identification, and intervention are critical community-level resources that impact prognosis for individuals who may be at heightened risk of developing SSDs.

Timely access to appropriate interventions and support is shown to make a substantial difference in preventing the onset or progression of SSDs. Frequent assessment of symptom progression, provision of safety planning, supportive therapy, psychoeducation, and liaison services are all important components of Early Psychosis Interventions (International Early Psychosis Association Writing Group, 2005; Kulhara et al., 2008). Attempts at preventing the onset of psychosis in individuals at risk have shown promising results. Schimmelmann (2011) emphasizes the challenge of accurately measuring the number of people at risk. However, various studies have reported transition rates to full psychosis ranging from 30% to 40% over 2-3 years of follow-up (Gee & Cannon, 2011). Preventive interventions, such as cognitive behavioral therapy, family therapy, and low doses of antipsychotic medications, have demonstrated utility in reducing transition rates and attenuating psychotic symptoms even up to four years postintervention (Addington et al., 2012, 2019; Fusar-Poli et al., 2013; Ising et al., 2016; McGlashan et al., 2006; McGorry et al., 2013; Mei et al., 2021; Stafford et al., 2013, 2013; Zheng et al., 2022). This highlights the importance of equitable access to preventative treatment for those at an elevated risk of developing SSDs.

Reducing duration of untreated psychosis (DUP) is also a crucial factor in improving outcomes for individuals with psychosis risk presenting subthreshold psychotic symptoms. The gap between the onset of symptoms and treatment initiation significantly affects overall prognosis. Specialized care for those at high risk has been proven more effective than general mental health services (Fusar-Poli et al., 2016). Early intervention programs (EIP) have been successful in delaying transition to psychosis, reducing DUP, preventing relapses, and improving overall outcomes (Anderson et al., 2018; Burke et al., 2022; Correll et al., 2019; Ricciardi et al., 2008). Longer DUP is associated with poorer clinical outcomes, making access to timely care essential (Kane et al., 2016; Killackey & Yung, 2007; Marshall et al., 2005; Perkins et al., 2005).

Despite the potential benefits of early intervention, barriers to EIP access persist. Stigma, psychiatric symptoms, and comorbidities often deter individuals from seeking help (Ho & Andreasen, 2001). Limited mental health literacy, particularly among younger populations, contributes to delayed care-seeking (Spear, 2000). Moreover, the physical proximity of specialized care services plays a crucial role, with each additional mile between a patient's home and clinic resulting in a one-month increase in DUP (Breitborde et al., 2017). Therefore, the physical environment at the community level influences access to EIPs and, indirectly, prognosis. To mitigate these barriers, it is essential to establish accessible care services within communities. CHR-P (Clinical High Risk for Psychosis) clinics should be conveniently located and designed to cater to the needs of the population they serve. Academic medical centers, where many of these clinics are housed, need to foster trust and minimize perceptions of inaccessibility (DeLuca et al., 2022; Lynch et al., 2016). The integration of early intervention programs

and specialized care into the larger healthcare system can improve outcomes and reduce the burden on patients and families.

Healthcare access is a critical social determinant of health that significantly influences the risk of developing psychosis and the outcomes for those at risk. Prevention efforts and early interventions have demonstrated efficacy in reducing transition rates and improving clinical outcomes. Addressing barriers to access, including geographic proximity and stigma, is essential to ensure that vulnerable populations can access timely and appropriate care. By integrating specialized care into the broader healthcare system, we can improve the trajectory of individuals at risk of psychosis and enhance overall mental health outcomes.

2.4 Societal

At the societal level of the social ecology model, social determinants of health encompass broad factors such as economic policies, cultural norms, and social inequality that collectively influence individuals' overall health and well-being. Both culture and country can significantly influence the risk of developing psychosis.

A large study conducted by the World Health Organization demonstrated a wide range in the prevalence of psychotic symptoms across nations (Nuevo et al., 2012). Some patterns observed include higher rates of SSDs in more developed nations (Saha et al., 2005) and the greatest prevalence in East Asia and South Asia (He et al., 2020). The present study is conducted in the United States where the prevalence rate of SSDs is estimated to be between 0.25% and 0.64% (Desai et al., 2013; Kessler & Wang, 2008; Wu et al., 2006). Furthermore, a large epidemiological study found that over a quarter

(26.69%) of the 34,653 civilian participants reported experiencing psychotic-like experiences (Bourgin et al., 2020).

Cultural factors play a substantial role in shaping how individuals perceive and interpret their experiences, which can affect the expression of psychotic symptoms. Cultural norms and beliefs may determine whether certain experiences are considered normal variations of human consciousness or signs of psychosis (Marcolin, 1991; Vermeiden et al., 2019). For instance, some cultures may have spiritual or religious interpretations of hallucinations or altered states of mind, which could lead to a reduced likelihood of seeking psychiatric help for such experiences.

Countries, on the other hand, provide the infrastructure and enact policies for mental healthcare services, access to education, economic opportunities, and overall social support systems. Disparities in these aspects can contribute to differences in psychosis risk. Developed countries often have infrastructure for mental health care whereas developing nations may lag in developing standardized prevention and treatment efforts for mental health issues. Socioeconomic factors also play a role, as individuals facing poverty, discrimination, or unstable living conditions are generally more vulnerable to mental health challenges, including psychosis. Understanding the particular disparities extant in the United States has informed the variables explored in the current study.

The global COVID-19 pandemic offers yet another complicated societal factor. Though every individual was impacted in some way over the past few years, cultural

attitudes towards contagion and vaccination as well as national policies and resources critically influenced the impact the virus had on each of us.

In conclusion, the risk of psychosis is a result of a dynamic interplay between cultural influences and the context provided by the country's healthcare and socioeconomic systems. Understanding these complex interactions is crucial for the development of effective mental health policies and interventions that can address the diverse needs of individuals across different cultures and countries.

Specific societal-level factors are not included in the current study as they do not vary among the sample which is comprised of participants from the same geographical and broad cultural context. Importantly, the tools used to assess psychosis risk symptomology in the sample of this study are normed to the population from which the sample is derived and, thus, tailored to the broad culture of the nation. Of note, this study was conducted during the pandemic, virtually, with participants from the same geographical area of the United States. Significant variance across this sample would not be expected in terms of the impact of COVID-19 on various SDOHs or psychosis risk.

Chapter 3

Aims

While SDOHs have individually been determined to contribute to psychosis risk, these have not been additively evaluated in a cohesive model. This study aims to

- Explore the relationship between SDOHs and psychosis risk by examining SDOH variables at different ecological levels as proposed by Bronfenbrenner's social ecology theory.
- 2. Determine whether all ecological levels of SDOH variables significantly predict psychosis risk.
- 3. Assess whether SDOHs at more proximal levels are more predictive of psychosis risk compared to SDOHs at more distal levels, thus lending support to the use of the social ecology model as an organizing framework.

Chapter 4

Hypotheses

- Psychosis risk, as measured by schizotypy total score, is predicted by all ecological levels of social determinants of health variables.
 - Positive schizotypy is predicted by all ecological levels of social determinants of health variables.
 - i. Minority status will predict high positive schizotypy (Anglin et al., 2014; Oluwoye et al., 2018).
 - ii. Low social connectedness will predict high positive schizotypy (Vogel et al., 2021).
 - iii. High childhood trauma will predict high positive schizotypy (Loewy et al., 2019; J. L. Thompson et al., 2009).
 - iv. Urbanicity will predict high positive schizotypy (Fett et al., 2019; van Os et al., 2002).
 - b. Negative schizotypy is predicted by all ecological levels of social determinants of health variables.
 - Low SES will predict high negative schizotypy (Hao et al., 2022; Pogue-Geile & Harrow, 1985).
 - ii. Low social connectedness will predict high negative schizotypy (Vogel et al., 2021).
- iii. High childhood trauma will predict high negative schizotypy (Pruessner et al., 2021).
- c. Disorganized schizotypy is predicted by all ecological levels of social determinants of health variables.
 - i. This relationship is not adequately described in the literature, and thus, directional sub-hypotheses are not provided.
- 2. More proximal levels will be more robustly associated with psychosis risk than distal levels.

Chapter 5

Methods

5.1 Participants

The participant sample is comprised of students at both the undergraduate and graduate levels enrolled in a large public university located in the American Great Plains region. The methods for enlisting participants were developed with the intent of (1) utilizing regular channels used to recruit research subjects as part of obligatory coursework, and (2) broadening the reach beyond course-associated methods to encompass a more diverse and inclusive representation of university students. The process involved sending emails to students who had previously engaged in the university's psychology department research participant pool and had shown an interest in other research opportunities, sending a series of recruitment emails through various university listservs targeting different student groups, and featuring a recruitment notice in the university honors program newsletter. Compensation was offered in the form of course credits, Amazon e-gift cards, or a combination of both. Participants who successfully completed all stages of data collection were entered into a drawing for a chance to win one of four Amazon Fire Tablets.

Participant inclusion criteria were (1) age between 18 and 35, (2) current residence in the United States, (3) ability to read and speak English, and (4) computer access to the online questionnaires. Participants responded to the IRB-approved consent form presented at the beginning of the first set of questionnaires to confirm their consent

online. 213 individuals completed the study protocol, with missing data being randomly distributed.

5.2 Research Design

Data for this study was collected as part of the initial stage, baseline wave, of a large-scale longitudinal research project. The entire project has been reviewed by and is under the oversight of the Institutional Review Board at University of Nebraska— Lincoln. The full longitudinal project includes a series of seven batteries of surveys administered over five waves of data collection. Data collection for the full longitudinal project is ongoing and currently underway.

5.3 Data Integrity

The study ensured the integrity of its data through built-in mechanisms in the data collection protocol designed to identify participant inattention or random responses. For instance, a participant attention check item reads, "Please choose '3' (Applied to me very much or most of the time) so we know you are still following along." Participant data was excluded if the respondent (a) missed more than one attention check item, signaling inattentiveness or random responses, or (b) missed one attention check item and completed the survey in under 70% of the average survey completion time. Data from 7 participants were removed prior to the current study's initiation as a result of these data integrity protocol. Data from 3 study completionists were removed due to missing responses to the measures included in the current analyses, resulting in a sample size of 210.

5.4 Measures

5.4.1 Individual-Level Variable Measures

5.4.1.1 Socioeconomic Status. A basic demographics survey collected information about participants' parental education levels and average household income during participants' childhood. Discrete option choices were provided (see Appendix A).

Mirroring common and accepted practices across the literature, average household income during childhood and highest parental education level were used to represent socioeconomic status in analyses. Average childhood household income was stratified as described above. To account for varying family dynamics, the highest education level across caregivers was used. The response order for this variable was modified to reflect educational attainment prestige, transforming it into an ordinal variable.

5.4.1.2 Racial & Ethnic Minority Status. A basic demographics survey collected information about participants' race, ethnicity, and country of birth (see Appendix A).

A binary variable to identify majority status versus minority status individuals was created by recoding responses to these questions and creating a summed variable such that individuals who answered that they were born outside of the United States and/or identified with a racial group other than "white" were coded as 1, "minority status".

5.4.2 Relationship-Level Variable Measures

5.4.2.1 Childhood Trauma. The 28-item self-reported Childhood Trauma Questionnaire (CTQ)(Berstein & Fink, 1998) was used to assess history of physical, sexual, and emotional abuse throughout childhood. Participants were asked to rate how often each statement applies to them on a scale from "1" (never true) to "5" (very often true). Total scores ranged from 28 to 140 with higher scores reflecting higher experiences of childhood trauma. The CTQ has demonstrated good test–retest reliability and convergence and discrimination across studies sampling community and undergraduate populations (Bernstein et al., 1995; Paivio & Cramer, 2004).

CTQ total scores represented childhood trauma in the current study.

5.4.2.2 Social Connectedness. The 20-item self-reported Social Connectedness Scale-Revised (SCS-R, Lee & Robbins, 1995) was used to assess general sense of belonging and interpersonal closeness with others in their social world. Participants are asked to rate their agreement with items on a 6-point Likert-type scale. The total scores range from 20 to 120 with a higher total score being reflective of a greater degree of social connectedness. Example items include "Even among my friends, there is no sense of brother/sisterhood" and "I don't feel related to anyone." The SCS-R demonstrates internal consistency as well as good convergent and divergent validity across numerous studies using populations of college students and workers (Lee & Robbins, 1995).

SCS-R total scores represented social connectedness in the current study.

5.4.3 Community-Level Variable Measures

5.4.3.1 Urbanicity. A basic demographics survey collected information about participants' childhood environmental urbanicity including the question: "Select the area that best describes where you were raised: Rural, Suburban, Urban".

This categorical variable represented urbanicity in the current study.

5.4.3.2. Access to Healthcare. A basic demographics survey collected information about participants' access to healthcare. Relevant questions included, "Was there a time in the past 12 months when you needed to see a doctor but could not because of cost?" and "Other than cost, have you delayed getting medical care for one of the following reasons in the past 12 months? Was it because.... (Select all that apply): No, I did not delay getting medical care/did not need medical care, You couldn't get through on the telephone, You couldn't get an appointment soon enough, Once you got there, you had to wait too long to see the doctor, The clinic or doctor's office wasn't open when you got there, You didn't have transportation, Other".

A numeric variable was created by counting the barriers to healthcare access endorsed in the responses to the above questions. This variable represented access to healthcare in the current study with higher values indicating lower access.

5.4.4 Outcome Variable Measures

The 77-item Multidimensional Schizotypy Scale (MSS; Kwapil et al., 2018) was used to assess levels of schizotypy. The MSS is comprised of three subscales: positive schizotypy (26 items), negative schizotypy (26 items), and disorganized schizotypy (25 items). Participants were asked to rate each item that accurately represented them as true. Subscale scores were calculated by summing the number of items on each subscale answered in the schizotypal direction as indicated in the scoring manual. Examples of statements include, "I have felt that there were messages for me in the way things were arranged, like furniture in a room," and "People find my conversations to be confusing or hard to follow." The MSS has demonstrated good-to-excellent internal consistency and reliability. The psychometric properties and intercorrelations of the MSS subscales support the construct validity of the MSS in a large community and student sample (Kwapil et al., 2018).

MSS total scores represented schizotypy in the current study. Subscale total scores represented positive, negative, and disorganized dimensions of schizotypy.

5.5 Analyses

Prior to analyses the data was evaluated for completeness. Participant data was removed if there is missing data from any included measures. This resulted in the removal of 3 datapoints, reducing the sample size to 210 participants. Preliminary exploration involved conducting descriptive statistics and correlation analysis to identify potential relationships and multicollinearity among variables. Demographic variables, such as sex and age, were assessed for confounding effects on all study indices via mean comparison tests for categorical data (e.g., sex) or bivariate correlation for continuous data (e.g., age). Distributions were examined to check assumptions regarding the normalcy of the data with non-parametric statistics (or other corrections) used when

excessive skew was indicated. All descriptive statistics and evidence of possible confounds/non-normality are described in the Results section of this document.

In order to test the first hypothesis, the stepwise multiple regression procedure was conducted within IBM SPSS Statistics 28.0.0.0 placing variables for each level of the social ecology model in sequential steps. When indicated, demographic variables were controlled for by placing it into the first step of the regression preceding the steps of SDOH variables. Individual-level variables were entered into the second step of the regression. These included ethnic and racial minority status and SES. Relationship-level variables including total scores of the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire and total scores of the Social Connectedness Scale were entered into the third step of the regression. The final step of the regression includes the community-level variables of urbanicity and access to healthcare. The outcome variable was schizotypy as measured by the Multidimensional Schizotypy Scale total score. The sub-hypotheses were investigated by running three additional regressions with the same steps but each with a different outcome variable for each of the schizotypy dimensions: positive, negative, and disorganized.

A power analysis was conducted in consultation with Dr. Thayasivam, Professor of Mathematics at Rowan University, using G*Power 3.1.9.7 to confirm that the described regressions would be adequately powered prior to analyses (Faul et al., 2007). The software indicated that a minimum sample size of 62 was necessary to find a moderate effect size (0.428) from 8 predictors with an α error probability of 0.05. In order to detect a more conservative effect size (0.15), the software indicated that a total

sample size of 160 was necessary. Therefore, the current sample of n = 210 was determined to be adequate for the analyses described above.

F change and R-square change were used to determine the contribution of each level of social ecological variables. Beta weights were used to determine the significance of each SDOH as a predictor of schizotypy when all variables were inserted into the model. Interpretation of significant predictors shed light on the nuanced relationships between social determinants of health and psychosis risk across varying ecological levels.

Hypothesis 2 was assessed by comparing the direction and strengths of the predictive power of each SDOH in the relevant models. It was expected that more proximal variables would have greater R-square changes in the models predicting schizotypy than more distal variables, highlighting the importance of organizing SDOHs using the social ecology model.

Chapter 6

Results

6.1 Sample Characteristics & Descriptive Statistics

The sample consisted primarily of young (M=20.53, SD=2.80), White (83.1%) individuals, 81.2% of whom identified as female. Additional sample characteristics are presented in Table 1.

Table 1

Sample Characteristics

	п	%	М	SD
Age (years)			20.41	2.63
Sex				
Female	170	81.0		
Male	40	19.0		
Race				
White or European American	174	82.9		
Black or African American	4	1.9		
Asian American	18	8.6		
Native American	2	1.0		
Native Hawaiian/Pacific Islander	2	0.9		
Other	10	4.8		
Ethnicity				
Hispanic/Latinx	16	7.6		
Non-Hispanic/Latinx	194	92.4		

Socioeconomic status factors, average household income during childhood and highest parental education level, were normally distributed across the sample. A majority of the sample reported growing up in suburban environments (57.3%). Ratings of childhood trauma were positively skewed, indicating lower average reporting of trauma experience, as expected in a nonclinical sample (M=47.20, SD=10.03). Social connectedness followed an inverse pattern, with a negative skew indicated higher average ratings of connectedness in this college student sample (M=82.85, SD=18.26). Measures of schizotypy indicated low rates of endorsement of symptoms (M=11.23, SD=10.84). Means, standard deviations, and skewness are reported for each variable in Table 2.

Table 2

Descriptive Statistics

	п	%	М	SD	Skew	Kurt
Socioeconomic Status						
Average Childhood Household Income					63	38
>\$25,000	12	5.7				
\$25,000-\$34,999	8	3.8				
\$35,000-\$49,999	21	10.0				
\$50,000-\$74,999	38	18.1				
\$75,000-\$99,999	38	18.1				
\$100,000-\$149,999	47	22.4				
>\$150,000	46	21.9				
Highest Parental Education Level					-1.06	.194
some high school, no diploma	7	3.3				
high school graduate, diploma, or GED	17	8.1				

	п	%	М	SD	Skew	Kurt
Some college credit, no degree	13	6.2				
Trade/Technical/Vocational Training	4	1.9				
Associate degree	18	8.6				
Bachelor's Degree	66	31.4				
Master's Degree	58	27.6				
Terminal/Professional Degree	27	12.9				
Racial and Ethnic Minority Status					1.34	22
White, Born in U.S.	163	77.6				
Racial or Ethnic Minority	47	22.4				
Childhood Trauma			47.20	10.03	1.20	1.20
Social Connectedness			83.09	18.22	41	43
Urbanicity						
Urban	42	20.0				
Suburban	122	58.1				
Rural	46	21.9				
Access to Healthcare			.53	.86	1.60	1.85
Schizotypy			11.21	10.89	1.64	2.56
Positive			3.00	4.02		
Negative			4.00	4.13		
Disorganized			4.20	5.77		

Note. Skew=skewness, Kurt=kurtosis.

6.2 Bivariate Relationships

Preliminary analyses were conducted to assess assumptions and potential multicollinearity issues. Mean comparisons highlighted sex differences across SES variables, indicating a need to control for sex. Bivariate relationships between independent variables in the final model were assessed (see Appendix B). While a number of statistically significant relationships surfaced, these were not unexpected, and no correlations surpassed the range of 0.7-0.8, a threshold that could have suggested the presence of multicollinearity.

6.3 Hierarchical Regressions

Four hierarchical regressions were employed to predict total schizotypy and each of the three schizotypy subscales (positive, negative, disorganized). These models involved the systematic incorporation of social ecology model-level variables into successive steps of the regression process. Informed by preliminary analyses, sex was inputted into the first step of each regression to control for its effects. As detailed in the Analytic Strategy, individual-level variables were inputted into the second step, relationship-level variables into the third step, and community level variables into the final step. Steps were identical for each of the four hierarchical regressions.

All steps of the model predicting total schizotypy were significant except the initial Control Variable level. In particular, the Individual Level ($R2\Delta$ = .079, F(3, 205) = 4.427, p=.002) and Relationship Level ($R2\Delta$ = .242, F(2, 203) = 16.046, p<.001), significantly contributed to the prediction. Across all levels of the model, Social Connectedness appears to be the strongest variable predictor (β =-.438, p<.001) followed by Healthcare Access (β =.177, p=.005) and Childhood Trauma (β =.165, p=.016) as shown in Table 3.

All steps of the model predicting positive schizotypy were significant except the initial Control Variable level. Notably, R2 Δ s did not exceed 0.062 for any levels, indicating poorer predictive quality of the overall model for positive schizotypy as compared to total schizotypy. Social Connectedness (β =-.169, p=.025) and Healthcare

access (β =.216, p=.003) were less powerful predictors for positive schizotypy than total scores. Childhood Trauma was not a significant variable predictor in this model (β =.057, p=.472). Additional output from this model is shown in Table 3.

Only the Individual (R2 Δ = .041, F(3, 205) = 2.797, p=.027) and Relationship (R2 Δ = .254, F(2, 203) = 14.868, p<.001) Levels of the model predicting negative schizotypy were significant. Social Connectedness significantly contributed to the predictive power of the model above all other individual variables (β =-.530, p<.001). Additional output from this model is shown in Table 3.

All steps of the model predicting disorganized schizotypy were significant except the initial Control Variable level. In particular, the Individual Level ($R2\Delta$ = .049, F(3, 205) = 2.735, p=.03) and Relationship Level ($R2\Delta$ = .219, F(2, 203) = 12.467, p<.001), significantly contributed to the prediction. Across all levels of the model, Social Connectedness appears to be the strongest variable predictor (β =-.329, p<.001) followed by Childhood Trauma (β =.277, p<.001) and Healthcare Access (β =.176, p=.007) as shown in Table 3.

Table 3

Hierarchical Regressions

Outcome Variable	Level	Predictor Variables	R	R ²	$R^2\Delta$	FΔ	В	SE	β
Total Schizotypy	Control	Sex	.004	.000	.000	.003	.104	1.918	.004
	Individual	Minority Status	.282	.080	.079	5.901***	3.220	1.860	.124
		SES – Income					766	.527	121
		SES – Par. Edu					721	.479	125
	Relationship	Childhood Trauma	.567	.322	.242	36.24***	.180	.074	.165*
		Social Connectedness					262	.039	438***
	Community	Urbanicity	.590	.348	.026	4.010*	267	.990	016
		Healthcare Access					2.223	.785	.177**
Positive Schizotypy	Control	Sex	.064	.004	.004	.858	.654	.706	.064
	Individual	Minority Status	.258	.067	.062	4.573**	1.099	.691	.114
		SES – Income					276	.196	118
		SES – Par. Edu					203	.178	096
	Relationship	Childhood Trauma	.318	.101	.035	3.906*	.023	.031	.057
		Social Connectedness					037	.017	169*
	Community	Urbanicity	.381	.145	.044	5.211**	.371	.418	.060
		Healthcare Access					1.003	.332	.216**

Outcome Variable	Level	Predictor Variables	R	R ²	$R^2\Delta$	FΔ	В	SE	β
Negative Schizotypy	Control	Sex	.106	.011	.011	2.361	-1.112	.724	106
	Individual	Minority Status	.228	.052	.041	2.921*	.976	.716	.099
		SES – Income					303	.203	126
		SES – Par. Edu					074	.185	034
	Relationship	Childhood Trauma	.553	.305	.254	37.043**	*003	.028	006
		Social Connectedness					120	.015	530***
	Community	Urbanicity	.553	.305	.000	.014	.030	.388	.005
		Healthcare Access					.044	.307	.009
Disorganized Schizotypy	Control	Sex	.038	.001	.001	.305	.562	1.016	.038
	Individual	Minority Status	.225	.051	.049	3.541*	1.144	1.002	.083
		SES – Income					187	.284	055
		SES – Par. Edu					444	.258	146
	Relationship	Childhood Trauma	.519	.269	.219	30.365**	* .160	.041	.277***
		Social Connectedness					104	.021	329***
	Community	Urbanicity	.547	.299	.030	4.229*	668	.545	075
		Healthcare Access					1.176	.432	.176**

Note. Beta weights are taken from the final step of the regression.

6.4 Post-Hoc Analyses

Upon the request of the Thesis Committee, post-hoc analysis considered the inclusion of politics and religion as societal-level variables in the comprehensive socialecology model. However, there was a substantial amount of missing data for these variables, resulting in a considerable reduction in the sample size from 210 to 86 participants. Further, when analyses were conducted with the available data, the new variables failed to significantly enhance the predictive capacity of the models (see Appendix C). Consequently, given their limited contribution to the overall predictive value and the substantial decrease in sample size, it was concluded that the inclusion of politics and religion in the final analyses would not substantially enhance the study's main objectives. Therefore, a decision was made to omit these variables from further consideration in the current project.

Chapter 7

Discussion

The present study examined the potential contributions of various social determinants of health (SDOH) within a multi-level model guided by Bronfenbrenner's social ecology theory which includes nested interdependent levels of factors hypothesized to influence psychosis risk: 1) individual; 2) relationship; 3) community; and 4) societal (excluded from analyses; see Post-Hoc Analyses section)(*Figure 1*)(Bronfenbrenner, 1981; CDC, 2007). Using online surveys, self-reported SDOHs were examined among 210 college students as a large midwestern university. The study yielded mixed support for two main hypotheses. In the interest of parsimony, this section addresses individual hypotheses with a subsequent synthesis at its culmination.

7.1 Hypothesis 1

Hypothesis 1 aimed to explore the predictive relationship between various ecological levels of social determinants of health (SDOH) variables on psychosis risk, as measured by self-reported schizotypy. The overall model predicted 34.8% of the variance in total schizotypy. This finding indicates support for the primary hypothesis and aligns with decades of prior literature evidencing that social and environmental variables confer risk for the development of psychosis (Fusar-Poli et al., 2013; Lipner et al., 2023; Lund et al., 2018). Interestingly, each socioecological level of the model contributed meaningfully to the prediction of total schizotypy, but not all individual variables' beta weights carried statistical significance. Potential explanation for this may lie in the measurement methods for each of these variables; the current measures may have only

assessed a portion of the overall construct. For example, socioeconomic status (SES) was assessed using self-report data regarding average household income during childhood and highest parental education attained. While prior research has used these metrics to measure the construct of SES, other factors such as parental occupational prestige and free/reduced lunch status are absent (Dickinson & Adelson, 2014). It is unknown whether inclusion of these factors would have added additional variance and significantly impacted the model.

The sub-hypotheses (Hypotheses 1a-1c) addressed the predictive value of the model applied to each schizotypy dimension: positive, negative, and disorganized. Specific directional hypotheses were made at the variable-level based on findings supported across relevant literature. The examination of sub-hypotheses within the context of this study has provided valuable insights into the complex interplay of various factors influencing schizotypy. The following discussion addresses each sub-hypothesis individually, shedding light on their implications for the findings and their alignment with existing literature.

7.1.1 Hypothesis 1a: Positive Schizotypy

Hypothesis 1a postulated that positive schizotypy scores are predicted by all socioecological levels of SDOHs. The model demonstrated an overall ability to predict 14.5% of the variance in positive schizotypy. Individual Level variables accounted for 6.2% of the observed variance. Relationship Level variables contributed 3.5%, and Community Level variables explained 4.4%. Notably, social connectedness, a strong predictor of total schizotypy, was a significant but comparatively less substantial

predictor of positive schizotypy than the negative and disorganized domains. While prior literature indicates positive symptoms may impact social relationships, this relationship may not be as prominent at lower ends of the schizotypy spectrum (Kwapil et al., 2012).

In terms of directional sub-hypotheses, the analysis partially supported the subhypothesis proposing that minority status would predict high positive schizotypy. While the direction of the relationship between minority status and positive schizotypy was as expected, minority status did not significantly contribute to the prediction of positive schizotypy within the model tested in the parent Hypothesis 1a. Consistent with the expectations outlined in the second directional sub-hypothesis, the findings revealed that low social connectedness predicted high positive schizotypy. This underscores the significance of social connectedness as a crucial factor in the development and manifestation of positive schizotypal traits highlighted in previous research (Vogel et al., 2021). Additionally, the third sub-hypothesis was partially supported, with the direction of the relationship between childhood trauma and negative schizotypy being as expected but not significant within the overall model tested in the parent Hypothesis 1a. Similarly, the fourth sub-hypothesis, positing that urbanicity predicts high positive schizotypy, was also only partially supported by the data. The relationship between urban environment and positive schizotypal traits was as expected, but urbanicity was not a statistically significant contributor to the prediction of positive schizotypy in the model tested in the parent Hypothesis 1a.

7.1.2 Hypothesis 1b: Negative Schizotypy

Hypothesis 1b suggested that negative schizotypy scores are predicted by all socioecological levels of SDOHs. Overall, the model accounts for 30.5% of the variance in negative schizotypy, indicating a greater ability to predict negative symptoms than positive. Individual Level variables account for 4.1% of the observed variance in negative schizotypy scores. Relationship Level variables account for 25.4% which was largely driven by Social Connectedness (β =-.530, p<.001). Community Level variables does not meaningfully contribute to the model's predictive ability.

The noteworthy similarity between the Social Connectedness Scale-Revised (SCS-R) and the negative schizotypy subscale items of the Multidimensional Schizotypy Scale (MSS) plays a pivotal role in understanding and interpreting this finding. Both the SCS-R and the negative schizotypy subscale items of the MSS capture essential facets of interpersonal experiences and relationships. The convergence of items across these scales implies a shared conceptualization of social connectedness and certain aspects of negative schizotypy. For instance, items on both scales may assess feelings of alienation, difficulties in forming and maintaining relationships, and a sense of social detachment. Negative symptoms such as social anhedonia and lack of motivation to engage in social activities may negatively impact social connectedness (Dodell-Feder et al., 2020). On the other hand, deterioration of social connectedness has been shown to increase psychotic experiences and symptoms (Dodell-Feder et al., 2020; Monsonet et al., 2023). The dynamic interplay of these assessments enhances the validity of the results, emphasizing the robust association between social connectedness and the specific dimensions of negative schizotypy.

The data partially support the first directional sub-hypothesis, indicating that low socioeconomic status (SES) predicts high negative schizotypy. While the direction of the relationship between SES and negative schizotypy was as expected, neither SES variable meaningfully contributed to the prediction of negative schizotypy within the model tested in the parent Hypothesis 1b. The second directional sub-hypothesis, proposing that low social connectedness predicts high negative schizotypy, was substantiated by the findings. This underscores the previously highlighted significance of social connectedness as a key contributor to the development and expression of negative schizotypal traits (Vogel et al., 2021). The study did not provide evidence supporting the third directional sub-hypothesis which predicted that high childhood trauma contributes to the prediction of high negative schizotypy.

7.1.3 Hypothesis 1c: Disorganized Schizotypy

Hypothesis 1c proposed that disorganized schizotypy scores are predicted by all socioecological levels of (SDOHs). The model demonstrated an overall ability to predict 29.9% of the variance in the disorganized subscale. Analysis of the data revealed distinct contributions from each level to the prediction of disorganized schizotypy scores. At the Individual Level, variables accounted for 4.9% of the observed variance in disorganized schizotypy scores. Notably, Relationship Level variables had a more substantial impact, explaining 21.9% of the variance. Community Level variables contribute 3%. Interestingly, the findings indicate that the model's ability to predict disorganized schizotypy surpasses its capacity to predict positive schizotypy. This heightened predictive power is particularly attributed to Relationship Level variables, with Social Connectedness (β =-.329, p<.001) and Childhood Trauma (β =.277, p<.001) playing

pivotal roles. These results reinforce the significance of relationship factors in understanding and forecasting disorganized schizotypal traits.

7.2 Hypothesis 2

The second hypothesis sought to investigate the applicability of examining social determinants of health (SDOH) within the social ecology model, positing that more proximal variables exert greater influence compared to more distal ones. In assessing the predictive strength of each level, the R2 Δ values were directly compared. Surprisingly, analysis consistently revealed that the more proximal or initial levels in the analysis, which encompassed Individual Level variables such as minority status and socioeconomic status (SES), did not yield greater predictive power for schizotypy relative to more distal Relationship Level variables. This pattern persisted across all subscales and total schizotypy.

Explanation for this relative weakness in the predictive ability of these individuallevel variables may lie in the measurement methods for each of these variables. Potentially, the measures used to assess each SDOH may have only assessed a portion of the overall construct, as elaborated upon in previous sections. Furthermore, the current sample may not provide data spanning the complete spectrum of SES. It is well established that students of a 4-year university generally have more resources that individuals unable to pay tuition or lacking institutional knowledge to navigate financial aid systems (IES, 2022; Reber & Smith, 2023). Similarly, the current sample underrepresents individuals that identify with racial and ethnic minority groups relative to population demographics as recorded by the US Census (Henrich et al., 2010; United

States Census Bureau, 2023). Without further study, these possible explanations for the limited ability of individual-level variables to predict psychosis risk cannot be confirmed but are important considerations when using the findings to judge the utility of the proposed model.

On the other hand, more distal variables including social connectedness, healthcare access, and childhood trauma, emerged as significant contributors to the prediction of total schizotypy. There may be a few reasons for the unexpected strength of these predictors relative to more proximal variables. As previously stated, a conceptual overlap seemingly exists between the Social Connectedness Scale-Revised (SCS-R) and the negative schizotypy subscale of the Multidimensional Schizotypy Scale (MSS); both measures capture important aspects of interpersonal experiences and relationships, feelings of alienation, challenges in forming and maintaining relationships, and a sense of social detachment. The two are distinct constructs, not exceeding thresholds for multicollinearity, but this conceptual relationship may translate to increased contribution to prediction to overall schizotypy. Interestingly, social connectedness is also a significant contributor to the prediction of both other subscales, positive and disorganized, indicating that its predictive ability does not hinge exclusively on its conceptual overlap with negative schizotypy. As for childhood trauma, its measurement may not suffer from the problems potentially associated with the Individual Level variables as the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire is a widely used and well-validated measure (Bernstein et al., 1995, 1998). Healthcare access, occupying the most distal level of the model, also significantly contributed predictive power beyond the more proximal variables inputted into the hierarchical regression earlier. Measurement of this variable

took the form of self-report items inquiring about barriers to access to medical care, including cost, availability, etc. Given the lack of available psychometrics for this measure, interpretations are limited. However, within the given sample, this variable was significantly correlated with average household income during childhood. This variable may be capturing variance associated with SES not already captured by the intended measures. Of course, Bronfenbrenner's original conception of the social ecology model illustrated the interrelatedness of all of the compositive variables (Bronfenbrenner, 1981).

While the use of a social ecology model for examining SDOHs as risk factors for psychosis is not fully supported by the current data, factors such as sample size, measurement accuracy, and the complexity of social interactions within the dataset may have contributed to the apparent lack of support. Specifically, the current sample likely does not encompass the full spectrum of SES, particularly individuals at the lower end who are unable to attend university. This limitation may have weakened the predictive power of these individual-level variables in the model. Additionally, the similarities between the Social Connectedness Scale – Revised and the negative schizotypy subscale items of the Multidimensional Schizotypy Scale (MSS) may have influenced the predictive power of the relationship level of the overall model. Therefore, further research utilizing refined methodologies and larger, more diverse datasets may elucidate the role of social determinants of health in psychosis onset more effectively.

7.3 Theoretical & Practical Implications

The current study contributes to an extant body of literature providing evidence that suggests several social and environmental factors, overlapping with social

determinants of health (SDOH), confer significant risk for developing psychosis and schizophrenia spectrum disorders (SSDs). Additionally, the study assessed the utility of using a multi-level model, inspired by Bronfenbrenner's social ecology model, for organizing these SDOHs as psychosis risk factors. Given the mixed support found for the model in this sample, further research is necessary to endorse the widespread use of this model clinically. However, the impressive ability of the model to predict psychosis risk as well as growing utilization of this framework in public health spheres inspires continued investigation of its application in both science and practice.

Decades of accumulated evidence for these SDOHs as psychosis risk factors impel their collective investigation. These SDOHs were intuitively organized within the social ecology model, following established examples in other fields. Additionally, the model proved easily translated into familiar and broadly used statistical design, hierarchical regression, marking an ease of use within future research. Overall, use of this framework facilitated ease of study of psychosis risk factors and may be a helpful tool in future investigations.

Beyond this study, this socioecological model may prove advantageous in the development of psychosis risk measurement tools. The variance in psychosis risk explained by this model in the current study (34.8%) offers compelling initial support for the ability of the investigated SDOHs to cumulatively predict risk. Current methods for calculating psychosis risk involve time-intensive and invasive procedures including structured interviews, genetic risk scoring, neurocognitive testing, as well as assessment of some, but not all, of the SDOH risk factors identified in the current study (Agerbo et al., 2015; Cannon et al., 2016; Fusar-Poli et al., 2017; T. Lee et al., 2022; Oliver et al.,

2019; Perkins et al., 2020; Vassos et al., 2017; Zhang et al., 2019). While these have established utility in predicting conversion from clinical high-risk (CHR) state to diagnosis of a SSD, the intensity of these methods precludes them from being widely disseminated. Rather, CHR state is assessed for in individuals with known familial risk and/or recognized sub-threshold symptoms. A simple, minimally invasive screening tool, such as the self-report assessment of SDOHs may be useful for identifying individuals appropriate for these more intensive psychosis risk calculations.

It should be noted that the current model explained considerably less of the variance in positive schizotypy (14.5%) compared to negative (30.5%) and disorganized (29.9%) subscales. The previously discussed conceptual overlap between negative symptoms and lack of social connection offers some insight into the discrepancy. Additionally, negative symptom subscales have been found to have some overlap with depressive symptoms while being a distinct construct from depression with the inclusion of motivation and pleasure symptoms, blunted emotionality, and other schizotypy specific symptoms (Barrantes-Vidal et al., 2013; Campellone et al., 2016; Kemp et al., 2018). In the current sample, negative schizotypy was found to be significantly positively correlated with the depression subscale of the Depress Anxiety Stress Scales (ρ =.305, p<.001)(Crawford & Henry, 2003). The overlap between negative symptoms and depressive features underscores the complex interplay between mood disorders and psychosis spectrum conditions, highlighting the necessity for nuanced evaluation approaches. Similarly, disorganized symptoms may overlap with other psychopathologies affecting executive functioning such as autism spectrum disorders and attention-deficit disorders (Cicero & Kerns, 2010; Gadow, 2012, 2013; Kwapil, Gross, Silvia, et al., 2018;

Louise et al., 2015). Again, a similar pattern was found in the current study; a significant difference in mean disorganized symptoms between those with and without self-reported ADHD diagnoses (t=4.782, df=204, p<.001). Similarly, recognizing the potential confounding factors such as executive dysfunction in disorganized symptoms emphasizes the importance of comprehensive assessment frameworks. Despite the variance explained in positive schizotypy being relatively lower, the model still captured considerable variance, especially in negative and disorganized symptoms. While the model may lack specificity for specific schizophrenia spectrum disorders (SSDs), its utility lies in its ability to flag individuals for further evaluation and intervention, thereby facilitating early detection and preventive strategies.

Following the accrual of additional evidence, a socioecological model may be used to inform intervention design, targeting SDOHs more proximal to CHR individuals. However, the strong association of social connectedness with psychosis risk found in the current data indicates social connectedness should be further investigated as a potential target for intervention in CHR populations, especially as it serves as a highly modifiable risk factor compared to heritable risk or SES. In particular, both in-person and remote interventions involving scheduled interpersonal contact, activity and discussion groups, interpersonal skills groups, etc. have been shown to promote social connectedness in older adults (Ibarra et al., 2020; O'Rourke et al., 2018). Evidence has been found to support similar interventions as well as more creative interventions in youth including outdoor physical group activity, table-top games, youth leadership and community mentorship programs (Abbott et al., 2022; Henderson & McClinton, 2016; King et al., 2018; McCay et al., 2011; Thomas, 2019; Wray et al., 2020). Adaptation of these

interventions may prove similarly effective in promoting social connectedness in CHR populations and potential reduce risk of psychosis.

7.4 Limitations

A number of limitations of the study should be considered. All data collection was conducted remotely, online, and via self-report. Therefore, the data were vulnerable to multiple biases (social desirability, memory, response, sampling) as well as the potential for participants to misinterpret prompts and/or satisfice. While participant data were excluded if inattentiveness or random was suspected, data integrity methods are not infallible. Additionally, the cross-sectional nature of the study restricted the ability to establish causality or examine temporal relationships between variables.

The findings' generalizability is limited by the use of an undergraduate sample. A variety of recruitment efforts were used to ensure a more diverse sample beyond the Psychology Department, but the sample was still disproportionately female (81%) and white (82.9%). Though an undergraduate sample does capture much of the age range at which schizotypy tends to emerge, younger and older individuals were not captured in the current sample. Additionally, the participants' status as undergraduates distinguishes them amongst their peer population as they have received more education and are less likely to have been raised in lower income households (IES, 2022; Reber & Smith, 2023).

The measures used may also be identified as limitations in the study. While the use of schizotypy as a measure of psychosis risk is supported in the literature, the current model may prove a better or worse predictor of a more comprehensive outcome measure to represent psychosis risk (Flückiger et al., 2016; Kwapil et al., 2020; Racioppi et al.,

2018). Furthermore, the complex nature of social determinants of health involves numerous interacting variables, and the analysis may not capture the full spectrum of these influences.

7.5 Future Directions

Replication of the current study with refinement may further elucidate the fit the social ecology model for investigating social determinants of the health (SDOHs) as psychosis risk factors. This might include addressing the various limitations outlined above such as inadequate variation in socioeconomic status (SES) and racial/ethnic minority status within the sample, possibly by expanding recruitment efforts to include a more diverse population. Moreover, extending recruitment efforts to individuals spanning the entire identified age range of increased risk might similarly capture greater variance across variables as well as provide rich lifespan information as variables may confer greater or less risk at different developmental timepoints.

Additionally, use of more comprehensive measures for variables like SES may allow for more complete assessment of the construct within the model. For example, parental occupation and free/reduced lunch receipt may enrich assessment of SES. Additionally, requesting the city and state in which participants spent the majority of their childhood would allow for more granular investigation of the urbanicity of childhood environments. Measurement of healthcare access would similarly benefit from collecting greater detail of information such as distance between childhood home and nearest healthcare facility, frequency of pediatrician visits, and insurance status and type. The level of detail of information collected in the current study was limited by the nature of

secondary data analysis. Therefore, there is ample opportunity to improve on the current study with enriched measures.

Expanding assessment to additional SDOHs may also improve future replications of the current study. For example, the current study lacks societal level variables such as religious and political affiliations due to lack of quality data related to these constructs. Fleshing out this level would provide a more comprehensive illustration of the model. Additionally, the CDC incorporates education access and quality into their SDOH evaluations; this information may contribute the community level of the current model (CDC, 2022). At the relationship level, quantity of relationships may supplement the subjective information provided by the current social connectedness measure. Finally, gender and sexuality identities may contribute additional variance to the individual level of the model. These suggestions are some of many potential amendments that may be made to optimize the current model as it exists in its fledging state.

Further refinement and replication of the current study holds promise for enhancing the social ecology model's applicability in investigating SDOHs as psychosis risk factors. Addressing limitations, incorporating more comprehensive measures, and expanding assessment to include additional SDOHs, may offer a more nuanced understanding of the model. These proposed amendments represent opportunities to optimize the current model and advance its utility in future research.

7.6 Conclusions

The current study contributes to the growing body of literature by shedding light on the role of social determinants of health (SDOHs) in predicting psychosis risk. While

analyses reveal only partial support for the use of a social ecology model to organize and prioritize these risk factors, valuable conclusions can be drawn from the findings. Social connectedness, above all other SDOHs investigated in this study, strongly predicted psychosis risk as measured by schizotypy, particularly negative schizotypy. While this may be influenced by an overlap in symptoms assessed by the Social Connectedness Scale and the negative subscale of the Multidimensional Schizotypy Scale, this strong predictive relationship still indicates a potential target for intervention and prevention of schizophrenia spectrum disorder (SSD) development.

While some other significant predictors of schizotypy in the model, such as minority status and childhood trauma, do not appear to be modifiable, healthcare access stands out as a potential intervention target as well. Healthcare access in this study was assessed via self-report questions regarding barriers to medical care such as cost, availability, and transportation. While these barriers require systemic, rather than individual or group, solutions, the robustness of their impact on the predictions of total schizotypy beyond that of more proximal variables points to the critical demand for these solutions.

Despite limitations of the current study, the findings provide compelling support for the collective predictive capacity of SDOHs in assessing psychosis risk. The adoption of a social ecology model as an organizing framework for these SDOHs as psychosis factors warrants further scrutiny as it is unclear from this data that more proximal risk factors confer greater risk than distal factors. In the meantime, interventions targeting social connectedness, such as community-building initiatives and peer support networks, may offer a crucial avenue for mitigating psychosis risk. Additionally, public policies

increasing healthcare accessibility and affordability may be worthwhile strategies in the prevention and management of SSDs. By focusing on these modifiable risk factors through targeted interventions and policy initiatives, we can strive towards fostering healthier communities and mitigating the burden of psychosis on individuals, their health, and society at large.

References

- 2022 National Healthcare Quality and Disparities Report (20; National Healthcare Quality and Disparities Report). (2023). Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. https://www.ahrq.gov/research/findings/nhqrdr/nhqdr22/index.html
- Abbott, M. S., Stauss, K. A., & Burnett, A. F. (2022). Table-top role-playing games as a therapeutic intervention with adults to increase social connectedness. *Social Work With Groups*, *45*(1), 16–31. https://doi.org/10.1080/01609513.2021.1932014
- Addington, J., Devoe, D. J., & Santesteban-Echarri, O. (2019). Multidisciplinary Treatment for Individuals at Clinical High Risk of Developing Psychosis. *Current Treatment Options in Psychiatry*, 6(1), 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40501-019-0164-6
- Addington, J., Marshall, C., & French, P. (2012). Cognitive Behavioral Therapy in Prodromal Psychosis. Current Pharmaceutical Design, 18(4), 558–565.
- Agerbo, E., Sullivan, P. F., Vilhjálmsson, B. J., Pedersen, C. B., Mors, O., Børglum, A. D., Hougaard, D. M., Hollegaard, M. V., Meier, S., Mattheisen, M., Ripke, S., Wray, N. R., & Mortensen, P. B. (2015). Polygenic Risk Score, Parental Socioeconomic Status, Family History of Psychiatric Disorders, and the Risk for Schizophrenia: A Danish Population-Based Study and Meta-analysis. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 72(7), 635–641. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.0346
- Anderson, K. K., Norman, R., MacDougall, A., Edwards, J., Palaniyappan, L., Lau, C., & Kurdyak, P. (2018). Effectiveness of Early Psychosis Intervention: Comparison of Service Users and Nonusers in Population-Based Health Administrative Data. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 175(5), 443–452. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2017.17050480
- Anglin, D. M., Galea, S., & Bachman, P. (2020). Going Upstream to Advance Psychosis Prevention and Improve Public Health. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 77(7), 665–666. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2020.0142
- Anglin, D. M., Lighty, Q., Greenspoon, M., & Ellman, L. M. (2014). Racial discrimination is associated with distressing subthreshold positive psychotic symptoms among US urban ethnic minority young adults. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 49(10), 1545–1555. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-014-0870-8
- Arseneault, L., Cannon, M., Fisher, H. L., Polanczyk, G., Moffitt, T. E., & Caspi, A. (2011). Childhood Trauma and Children's Emerging Psychotic Symptoms: A Genetically Sensitive Longitudinal Cohort Study. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 168(1), 65–72. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2010.10040567
- Barrantes-Vidal, N., Gross, G. M., Sheinbaum, T., Mitjavila, M., Ballespí, S., & Kwapil, T. R. (2013). Positive and negative schizotypy are associated with prodromal and schizophrenia-spectrum symptoms. *Schizophrenia Research*, 145(1), 50–55. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2013.01.007

- Baudin, G., Szoke, A., Richard, J.-R., Pelissolo, A., Leboyer, M., & Schürhoff, F. (2017). Childhood trauma and psychosis: Beyond the association. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 72, 227–235. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2017.08.003
- Bécares, L., Dewey, M. E., & Das-Munshi, J. (2018). Ethnic density effects for adult mental health: Systematic review and meta-analysis of international studies. *Psychological Medicine*, 48(12), 2054–2072. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291717003580
- Beels, C. C. (1979). Social networks and schizophrenia. *Psychiatric Quarterly*, 51(3), 209–215. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01064743
- Bel, D., Smolders, K., Ijsselsteijn, W., & De Kort, Y. (2009). Social connectedness: Concept and measurement (p. 74). https://doi.org/10.3233/978-1-60750-034-6-67
- Bentall, R. P., Wickham, S., Shevlin, M., & Varese, F. (2012). Do Specific Early-Life Adversities Lead to Specific Symptoms of Psychosis? A Study from the 2007 The Adult Psychiatric Morbidity Survey. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 38(4), 734–740. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbs049
- Berg, A. O., Andreassen, O. A., Aminoff, S. R., Romm, K. L., Hauff, E., & Melle, I. (2014). The impact of immigration and visible minority status on psychosis symptom profile. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 49(11), 1747–1757. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-014-0897-x
- Bernstein, D. P., Fink, L., Handelsman, L., & Foote, J. (1998). Childhood Trauma Questionnaire. In Assessment of family violence: A handbook for researchers and practitioners. https://psycnet.apa.org/doiLanding?doi=10.1037%2Ft02080-000
- Bernstein, D. P., Fink, L., Handelsman, L., Foote, J., Lovejoy, M., Wenzel, K., & Ruggiero, J. (1995). Initial reliability and validity of a new retrospective measure of child abuse and neglect. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 152(10), 1535–1537.
- Berstein, D. P., & Fink, L. (1998). Childhood Trauma Questionnaire. Journal of the American Academy of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004583-199703000-00012
- Bourgin, J., Tebeka, S., Mallet, J., Mazer, N., Dubertret, C., & Le Strat, Y. (2020). Prevalence and correlates of psychotic-like experiences in the general population. *Schizophrenia Research*, 215, 371–377. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2019.08.024
- Bowie, C. R., & Harvey, P. D. (2006). Cognitive deficits and functional outcome in schizophrenia. *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*, 2(4), 531–536. https://doi.org/10.2147/nedt.S24531
- Boydell, J., Van Os, J., McKenzie, K., Allardyce, J., Goel, R., McCreadie, R. G., & Murray, R. M. (2001). Incidence of schizophrenia in ethnic minorities in London: Ecological study into interactions with environment. *BMJ*, 323(7325), 1336–1336. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.323.7325.1336

- Braithwaite, I., Zhang, S., Kirkbride, J. B., Osborn, D. P. J., & Hayes, J. F. (2019). Air Pollution (Particulate Matter) Exposure and Associations with Depression, Anxiety, Bipolar, Psychosis and Suicide Risk: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Environmental Health Perspectives*, 127(12), 126002. https://doi.org/10.1289/EHP4595
- Braveman, P., & Gottlieb, L. (2014). The Social Determinants of Health: It's Time to Consider the Causes of the Causes. *Public Health Reports*, 129(1_suppl2), 19–31. https://doi.org/10.1177/00333549141291S206
- Breitborde, N. J., Moe, A. M., Ered, A., Ellman, L. M., & Bell, E. K. (2017). Optimizing psychosocial interventions in first-episode psychosis: Current perspectives and future directions. *Psychology Research and Behavior Management*, 10, 119–128. https://doi.org/10.2147/PRBM.S111593
- Bresnahan, M., Begg, M. D., Brown, A., Schaefer, C., Sohler, N., Insel, B., Vella, L., & Susser, E. (2007). Race and risk of schizophrenia in a US birth cohort: Another example of health disparity? *International Journal of Epidemiology*, *36*(4), 751–758. https://doi.org/10.1093/ije/dym041
- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1981). *The Ecology of Human Development: Experiments by Nature and Design*. Harvard University Press.
- Brugha, T. S. (2010). Social Support. In *Principles of Social Psychiatry* (pp. 461–476). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470684214.ch35
- Burke, T., Thompson, A., Mifsud, N., Yung, A. R., Nelson, B., McGorry, P., & O'Donoghue, B. (2022). Proportion and characteristics of young people in a first-episode psychosis clinic who first attended an at-risk mental state service or other specialist youth mental health service. *Schizophrenia Research*, 241, 94–101. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2021.12.035
- Campellone, T. R., Elis, O., Mote, J., Sanchez, A. H., & Kring, A. M. (2016). Negative symptoms in psychometrically defined schizotypy: The role of depressive symptoms. *Psychiatry Research*, 240, 181–186. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2016.04.020
- Cannon, T. D., Yu, C., Addington, J., Bearden, C. E., Cadenhead, K. S., Cornblatt, B. A., Heinssen, R., Jeffries, C. D., Mathalon, D. H., McGlashan, T. H., Perkins, D. O., Seidman, L. J., Tsuang, M. T., Walker, E. F., Woods, S. W., & Kattan, M. W. (2016). An Individualized Risk Calculator for Research in Prodromal Psychosis. *American Journal* of Psychiatry, 173(10), 980–988. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2016.15070890
- Cantor-Graae, E., & Selten, J.-P. (2005). Schizophrenia and Migration: A Meta-Analysis and Review. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *162*(1), 12–24. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.162.1.12
- CDC. (2007). *The social-ecological model: A framework for prevention*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/overview/social-ecologicalmodel.html
- CDC. (2021, November 24). *Racism and Health*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/minorityhealth/racism-disparities/index.html
- CDC. (2022, December 8). *Social Determinants of Health*. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. https://www.cdc.gov/about/sdoh/index.html
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2011). Models and Frameworks for the Practice of Community Engagement. In *Principles of Community Engagement* (2nd ed., pp. 1–43). CDC/ATSDR Committee on Community Engagement.
- Cicero, D. C., & Kerns, J. G. (2010). Can Disorganized and Positive Schizotypy Be Discriminated From Dissociation? *Journal of Personality*, 78(4), 1239–1270. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-6494.2010.00649.x
- Corcoran, C., Perrin, M., Harlap, S., Deutsch, L., Fennig, S., Manor, O., Nahon, D., Kimhy, D., Malaspina, D., & Susser, E. (2009). Effect of socioeconomic status and parents' education at birth on risk of schizophrenia in offspring. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 44(4), 265–271. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-008-0439-5
- Correll, C. U., Stanford, A. D., Claxton, A., Du, Y., & Weiden, P. J. (2019). Social and functional outcomes with two doses of aripiprazole lauroxil vs placebo in patients with schizophrenia: A post-hoc analysis of a 12-week phase 3 efficacy study. *Psychiatry Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2019.02.021
- Crawford, J. R., & Henry, J. D. (2003). The Depression Anxiety Stress Scales (DASS): Normative data and latent structure in a large non-clinical sample. *British Journal of Clinical Psychology*, 42(2), 111–131. https://doi.org/10.1348/014466503321903544
- Czepielewski, L. S., Alliende, L. M., Castañeda, C. P., Castro, M., Guinjoan, S. M., Massuda, R., Berberian, A. A., Fonseca, A. O., Gadelha, A., Bressan, R., Crivelaro, M., Louzã, M., Undurraga, J., González-Valderrama, A., Nachar, R., Nieto, R. R., Montes, C., Silva, H., Langer, A. I., ... Gama, C. S. (2021). Effects of socioeconomic status in cognition of people with schizophrenia: Results from a Latin American collaboration network with 1175 subjects. *Psychological Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291721002403
- Degnan, A., Berry, K., Sweet, D., Abel, K., Crossley, N., & Edge, D. (2018). Social networks and symptomatic and functional outcomes in schizophrenia: A systematic review and metaanalysis. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 53(9), 873–888. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-018-1552-8
- DeLuca, J. S., Novacek, D. M., Adery, L. H., Herrera, S. N., Landa, Y., Corcoran, C. M., & Walker, E. F. (2022). Equity in Mental Health Services for Youth at Clinical High Risk for Psychosis: Considering Marginalized Identities and Stressors. *Evidence-Based Practice in Child and Adolescent Mental Health*, 7(2), 176–197. https://doi.org/10.1080/23794925.2022.2042874
- Desai, P. R., Lawson, K. A., Barner, J. C., & Rascati, K. L. (2013). Estimating the direct and indirect costs for community-dwelling patients with schizophrenia. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Health Services Research*, 4(4), 187–194. https://doi.org/10.1111/jphs.12027
- Dickinson, E. R., & Adelson, J. L. (2014). Exploring the Limitations of Measures of Students' Socioeconomic Status (SES). *Practical Assessment, Research & Evaluation*, 19(1). https://eric.ed.gov/?id=EJ1031260

- Dodell-Feder, D., Shovestul, B., Woodyatt, J., Popov, V., & Germine, L. (2020). Social anhedonia, social networks, and psychotic-like experiences: A test of social deafferentation. *Psychiatry Research*, 284, 112682. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2019.112682
- Dykxhoorn, J., & Kirkbride, J. B. (2018). Psychoses sans Frontieres: Towards an interdisciplinary understanding of psychosis risk amongst migrants and their descendants. *Epidemiology* and Psychiatric Sciences, 28(2), 146–152. https://doi.org/10.1017/S2045796018000501
- Engemann, K., Pedersen, C. B., Arge, L., Tsirogiannis, C., Mortensen, P. B., & Svenning, J.-C. (2018). Childhood exposure to green space – A novel risk-decreasing mechanism for schizophrenia? *Schizophrenia Research*, 199, 142–148. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2018.03.026
- Falukozi, E., & Addington, J. (2012). Impact of trauma on attenuated psychotic symptoms. *Psychosis*, 4(3), 203–212. https://doi.org/10.1080/17522439.2011.626867
- Faris, R. E. L., & Dunham, H. W. (1939). *Mental disorders in urban areas: An ecological study* of schizophrenia and other psychoses (pp. xxxviii, 270). Univ. Chicago Press.
- Faul, F., Erdfelder, E., Lang, A. G., & Buchner, A. (2007). G*Power 3: A flexible statistical power analysis program for the social, behavioral, and biomedical sciences. *Behavior Research Methods*. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03193146
- Fett, A.-K. J., Lemmers-Jansen, I. L. J., & Krabbendam, L. (2019). Psychosis and urbanicity: A review of the recent literature from epidemiology to neurourbanism. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 32(3), 232–241. https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.00000000000486
- Fisher, H. L., Jones, P. B., Fearon, P., Craig, T. K., Dazzan, P., Morgan, K., Hutchinson, G., Doody, G. A., McGuffin, P., Leff, J., Murray, R. M., & Morgan, C. (2010). The varying impact of type, timing and frequency of exposure to childhood adversity on its association with adult psychotic disorder. *Psychological Medicine*, 40(12), 1967–1978. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291710000231
- Flückiger, R., Ruhrmann, S., Debbané, M., Michel, C., Hubl, D., Schimmelmann, B. G., Klosterkötter, J., & Schultze-Lutter, F. (2016). Psychosis-predictive value of selfreported schizotypy in a clinical high-risk sample. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 125(7), 923–932. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000192
- Fortuna, K. L., Williams, A., Mois, G., Jason, K., & Bianco, C. L. (2022). Social Processes Associated with Health and Health Behaviors Linked to Early Mortality in People with a Diagnosis of a Serious. *Perspectives on Psychological Science : A Journal of the Association for Psychological Science*, 17(1), 183. https://doi.org/10.1177/1745691621990613
- Frissen, A., van Os, J., Peeters, S., Gronenschild, E., & Marcelis, M. (2018). Evidence that reduced gray matter volume in psychotic disorder is associated with exposure to environmental risk factors. *Psychiatry Research: Neuroimaging*, 271, 100–110. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pscychresns.2017.11.004

- Fusar-Poli, P., Borgwardt, S., Bechdolf, A., Addington, J., Riecher-Rössler, A., Schultze-Lutter, F., Keshavan, M., Wood, S., Ruhrmann, S., Seidman, L. J., Valmaggia, L., Cannon, T., Velthorst, E., De Haan, L., Cornblatt, B., Bonoldi, I., Birchwood, M., McGlashan, T., Carpenter, W., ... Yung, A. (2013). The psychosis high-risk state: A comprehensive state-of-the-art review. *Archives of General Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2013.269
- Fusar-Poli, P., Cappucciati, M., Borgwardt, S., Woods, S. W., Addington, J., Nelson, B., Nieman, D. H., Stahl, D. R., Rutigliano, G., Riecher-Rössler, A., Simon, A. E., Mizuno, M., Lee, T. Y., Kwon, J. S., Lam, M. M. L., Perez, J., Keri, S., Amminger, P., Metzler, S., ... McGuire, P. K. (2016). Heterogeneity of psychosis risk within individuals at clinical high risk: A meta-analytical stratification. *JAMA Psychiatry*. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.2324
- Fusar-Poli, P., Rutigliano, G., Stahl, D., Davies, C., Bonoldi, I., Reilly, T., & McGuire, P. (2017). Development and Validation of a Clinically Based Risk Calculator for the Transdiagnostic Prediction of Psychosis. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 74(5), 493–500. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.0284
- Gadow, K. D. (2012). Schizophrenia Spectrum and Attention-Deficit/Hyperactivity Disorder Symptoms in Autism Spectrum Disorder and Controls. *Journal of the American Academy* of Child & Adolescent Psychiatry, 51(10), 1076–1084. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jaac.2012.08.001
- Gadow, K. D. (2013). Association of schizophrenia spectrum and autism spectrum disorder (ASD) symptoms in children with ASD and clinic controls. *Research in Developmental Disabilities*, 34(4), 1289–1299. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ridd.2013.01.011
- Gao, Q., Xu, Q., Guo, X., Fan, H., & Zhu, H. (2017). Particulate matter air pollution associated with hospital admissions for mental disorders: A time-series study in Beijing, China. *European Psychiatry*, 44, 68–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eurpsy.2017.02.492
- Gayer-Anderson, C., & Morgan, C. (2013). Social networks, support and early psychosis: A systematic review. *Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences*, 22(2), 131–146. https://doi.org/10.1017/S2045796012000406
- Gee, D. G., & Cannon, T. D. (2011). Prediction of conversion to psychosis: Review and future directions. *Brazilian Journal of Psychiatry*, 33, s129–s142. https://doi.org/10.1590/S1516-44462011000600002
- Gizdic, A., Baxter, T., Barrantes-Vidal, N., & Park, S. (2022). Loneliness and psychosocial predictors of psychosis-proneness during COVID-19: Preliminary findings from Croatia. *Psychiatry Research*, 317, 114900. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PSYCHRES.2022.114900
- Gizdic, A., Baxter, T., Barrantes-Vidal, N., & Park, S. (2023). Social connectedness and resilience post COVID-19 pandemic: Buffering against trauma, stress, and psychosis. *Psychiatry Research Communications*, 3(2), 100126. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psycom.2023.100126

- Granholm, E., Holden, J. L., Mikhael, T., Link, P. C., Swendsen, J., Depp, C., Moore, R. C., & Harvey, P. D. (2019). What Do People With Schizophrenia Do All Day? Ecological Momentary Assessment of Real-World Functioning in Schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, sbz070. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbz070
- Haddad, L., Schäfer, A., Streit, F., Lederbogen, F., Grimm, O., Wüst, S., Deuschle, M., Kirsch, P., Tost, H., & Meyer-Lindenberg, A. (2015). Brain Structure Correlates of Urban Upbringing, an Environmental Risk Factor for Schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 41(1), 115–122. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbu072
- Hao, Y., Bertolero, M., & Farah, M. J. (2022). Anger, Fear, and Sadness: Relations to Socioeconomic Status and the Amygdala. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 34(10), 1928–1938. https://doi.org/10.1162/jocn_a_01892
- Haslam, C., Cruwys, T., Haslam, S., & Jetten, J. (2015). *Social Connectedness and Health* (pp. 1–10). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-981-287-080-3 46-2
- He, H., Liu, Q., Li, N., Guo, L., Gao, F., Bai, L., Gao, F., & Lyu, J. (2020). Trends in the incidence and DALYs of schizophrenia at the global, regional and national levels: Results from the Global Burden of Disease Study 2017. *Epidemiology and Psychiatric Sciences*, 29, e91. https://doi.org/10.1017/S2045796019000891
- Healthy People 2030. (2023). U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion. https://health.gov/healthypeople/priority-areas/socialdeterminants-health
- Heinz, A., Deserno, L., & Reininghaus, U. (2013). Urbanicity, social adversity and psychosis. World Psychiatry, 12(3), 187–197. https://doi.org/10.1002/WPS.20056
- Henderson, D. X., & McClinton, J. (2016). A qualitative exploration of suspended youth social connectedness in a community-based intervention program. *Child & Youth Services*, 37(3), 253–270. https://doi.org/10.1080/0145935X.2015.1083402
- Henrich, J., Heine, S. J., & Norenzayan, A. (2010). The weirdest people in the world? *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, 33(2–3), 61–83. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X0999152X
- Herrero, P., Contador, I., Stern, Y., Fernández-Calvo, B., Sánchez, A., & Ramos, F. (2020). Influence of cognitive reserve in schizophrenia: A systematic review. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 108, 149–159. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2019.10.019
- Hjern, A., Palacios, J., & Vinnerljung, B. (2023). Early childhood adversity and non-affective psychosis: A study of refugees and international adoptees in Sweden. *Psychological Medicine*, 53(5), 1914–1923. https://doi.org/10.1017/S003329172100355X
- Ho, B.-C., & Andreasen, N. C. (2001). Long delays in seeking treatment for schizophrenia. *The Lancet*, 357(9260), 898–900.
- Hollander, A.-C., Dal, H., Lewis, G., Magnusson, C., Kirkbride, J. B., & Dalman, C. (2016). Refugee migration and risk of schizophrenia and other non-affective psychoses: Cohort study of 1.3 million people in Sweden. *BMJ*, 352, i1030. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.i1030

- Horan, W. P., Subotnik, K. L., Snyder, K. S., & Nuechterlein, K. H. (2006). Do Recent-Onset Schizophrenia Patients Experience a "Social Network Crisis"? *Psychiatry: Interpersonal* and Biological Processes, 69(2), 115–129. https://doi.org/10.1521/psyc.2006.69.2.115
- House, J. S. (1990). Social Structure and Personality. In Social Psychology. Routledge.
- Hur, J. W., Choi, S.-H., Yun, J.-Y., Chon, M.-W., & Kwon, J. S. (2015). Parental socioeconomic status and prognosis in individuals with ultra-high risk for psychosis: A 2-year follow-up study. *Schizophrenia Research*, 168(1), 56–61. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2015.07.020
- Ibarra, F., Baez, M., Cernuzzi, L., & Casati, F. (2020). A Systematic Review on Technology-Supported Interventions to Improve Old-Age Social Wellbeing: Loneliness, Social Isolation, and Connectedness. *Journal of Healthcare Engineering*, 2020, e2036842. https://doi.org/10.1155/2020/2036842
- Institute of Education Science. (2022). *College Affordability Views and College Enrollment* (2022–057). U.S. Department of Education.
- Institute of Medicine. (2003). Unequal Treatment: Confronting Racial and Ethnic Disparities in Health Care. The National Academies Press. https://doi.org/10.17226/12875
- International Early Psychosis Association Writing Group. (2005). International clinical practice guidelines for early psychosis. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 187(S48), s120–s124. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.187.48.s120
- Ising, H. K., Kraan, T. C., Rietdijk, J., Dragt, S., Klaassen, R. M. C., Boonstra, N., Nieman, D. H., Willebrands-Mendrik, M., van den Berg, D. P. G., Linszen, D. H., Wunderink, L., Veling, W., Smit, F., & van der Gaag, M. (2016). Four-Year Follow-up of Cognitive Behavioral Therapy in Persons at Ultra-High Risk for Developing Psychosis: The Dutch Early Detection Intervention Evaluation (EDIE-NL) Trial. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 42(5), 1243–1252. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbw018
- Jablensky, A., Kirkbride, J. B., & Jones, P. B. (2010). Schizophrenia: The Epidemiological Horizon. In *Schizophrenia* (pp. 185–225). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781444327298.ch10
- Jester, D. J., Thomas, M. L., Sturm, E. T., Harvey, P. D., Keshavan, M., Davis, B. J., Saxena, S., Tampi, R., Leutwyler, H., Compton, M. T., Palmer, B. W., & Jeste, D. V. (2023). Review of Major Social Determinants of Health in Schizophrenia-Spectrum Psychotic Disorders: I. Clinical Outcomes. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*. https://doi.org/10.1093/SCHBUL/SBAD023
- Jongsma, H. E., Karlsen, S., Kirkbride, J. B., & Jones, P. B. (2021). Understanding the excess psychosis risk in ethnic minorities: The impact of structure and identity. *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 56(11), 1913–1921. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-021-02042-8

- Kane, J. M., Robinson, D. G., Schooler, N. R., Mueser, K. T., Penn, D. L., Rosenheck, R. A., Addington, J., Brunette, M. F., Correll, C. U., Estroff, S. E., Marcy, P., Robinson, J., Meyer-Kalos, P. S., Gottlieb, J. D., Glynn, S. M., Lynde, D. W., Pipes, R., Kurian, B. T., Miller, A. L., ... Heinssen, R. K. (2016). Comprehensive Versus Usual Community Care for First-Episode Psychosis: 2-Year Outcomes From the NIMH RAISE Early Treatment Program. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 173(4), 362–372. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2015.15050632
- Kelleher, I., Keeley, H., Corcoran, P., Ramsay, H., Wasserman, C., Carli, V., Sarchiapone, M., Hoven, C., Wasserman, D., & Cannon, M. (2013). Childhood Trauma and Psychosis in a Prospective Cohort Study: Cause, Effect, and Directionality. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 170(7), 734–741. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.12091169
- Kelly, B. D., O'Callaghan, E., Waddington, J. L., Feeney, L., Browne, S., Scully, P. J., Clarke, M., Quinn, J. F., McTigue, O., Morgan, M. G., Kinsella, A., & Larkin, C. (2010).
 Schizophrenia and the city: A review of literature and prospective study of psychosis and urbanicity in Ireland. *Schizophrenia Research*, *116*(1), 75–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2009.10.015
- Kemp, K. C., Gross, G. M., Barrantes-Vidal, N., & Kwapil, T. R. (2018). Association of positive, negative, and disorganized schizotypy dimensions with affective symptoms and experiences. *Psychiatry Research*, 270, 1143–1149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2018.10.031
- Kessler, R. C., & Wang, P. S. (2008). The Descriptive Epidemiology of Commonly Occurring Mental Disorders in the United States. *Annual Review of Public Health*. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.publhealth.29.020907.090847
- Killackey, E., & Yung, A. R. (2007). Effectiveness of early intervention in psychosis. *Current Opinion in Psychiatry*, 20(2), 121–125. https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.0b013e328017f67d
- King, C. A., Gipson, P. Y., Arango, A., Foster, C. E., Clark, M., Ghaziuddin, N., & Stone, D. (2018). LET's CONNECT community mentorship program for youths with peer social problems: Preliminary findings from a randomized effectiveness trial. *Journal of Community Psychology*, 46(7), 885–902. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcop.21979
- Kirkbride, J. B., Boydell, J., Ploubidis, G. B., Morgan, C., Dazzan, P., McKenzie, K., Murray, R. M., & Jones, P. B. (2008). Testing the association between the incidence of schizophrenia and social capital in an urban area. *Psychological Medicine*, 38(8), 1083–1094. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291707002085
- Kirkbride, J. B., Errazuriz, A., Croudace, T. J., Morgan, C., Jackson, D., Boydell, J., Murray, R. M., & Jones, P. B. (2012). Incidence of Schizophrenia and Other Psychoses in England, 1950–2009: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analyses. *PLOS ONE*, 7(3), e31660. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0031660
- Kirkbride, J. B., Hameed, Y., Ioannidis, K., Ankireddypalli, G., Crane, C. M., Nasir, M., Kabacs, N., Metastasio, A., Jenkins, O., Espandian, A., Spyridi, S., Ralevic, D., Siddabattuni, S., Walden, B., Adeoye, A., Perez, J., & Jones, P. B. (2017). Ethnic Minority Status, Age-at-Immigration and Psychosis Risk in Rural Environments: Evidence From the SEPEA Study. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 43(6), 1251–1261. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbx010

- Kirkbride, J. B., Morgan, C., Fearon, P., Dazzan, P., Murray, R. M., & Jones, P. B. (2007). Neighbourhood-level effects on psychoses: Re-examining the role of context. *Psychological Medicine*, 37(10), 1413–1425. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291707000499
- Kline, E., Millman, Z. B., Denenny, D., Wilson, C., Thompson, E., Demro, C., Connors, K., Bussell, K., Reeves, G., & Schiffman, J. (2016). Trauma and psychosis symptoms in a sample of help-seeking youth. *Schizophrenia Research*, 175(1), 174–179. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2016.04.006
- Kraan, T., Velthorst, E., Smit, F., de Haan, L., & van der Gaag, M. (2015). Trauma and recent life events in individuals at ultra high risk for psychosis: Review and meta-analysis. *Schizophrenia Research*, 161(2), 143–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2014.11.026
- Krabbendam, L., & van Os, J. (2005). Schizophrenia and Urbanicity: A Major Environmental Influence—Conditional on Genetic Risk. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 31(4), 795–799. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbi060
- Ku, B. S., Pauselli, L., Manseau, M., & Compton, M. T. (2020). Neighborhood-Level Predictors of Age at Onset and Duration of Untreated Psychosis in First-Episode Psychotic Disorders. *Schizophrenia Research*, 218, 247–254. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2019.12.036
- Kulhara, P., Banerjee, A., & Dutt, A. (2008). Early intervention in schizophrenia. *Indian Journal* of Psychiatry, 50(2), 128–134. https://doi.org/10.4103/0019-5545.42402
- Kwapil, T. R. (1998). Social anhedonia as a predictor of the development of schizophreniaspectrum disorders. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 107, 558–565. https://doi.org/10.1037/0021-843X.107.4.558
- Kwapil, T. R., Brown, L. H., Silvia, P. J., Myin-Germeys, I., & Barrantes-Vidal, N. (2012). The expression of positive and negative schizotypy in daily life: An experience sampling study. *Psychological Medicine*, 42(12), 2555–2566. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291712000827
- Kwapil, T. R., Gross, G. M., Burgin, C. J., Raulin, M. L., Silvia, P. J., & Barrantes-Vidal, N. (2018). Validity of the Multidimensional Schizotypy Scale: Associations with schizotypal traits and normal personality. *Personality Disorders: Theory, Research, and Treatment*, 9(5), 458–466. https://doi.org/10.1037/per0000288
- Kwapil, T. R., Gross, G. M., Silvia, P. J., Raulin, M. L., & Barrantes-Vidal, N. (2018). Development and psychometric properties of the Multidimensional Schizotypy Scale: A new measure for assessing positive, negative, and disorganized schizotypy. *Schizophrenia Research*. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2017.07.001
- Kwapil, T. R., Kemp, K. C., Mielock, A., Sperry, S. H., Chun, C. A., Gross, G. M., & Barrantes-Vidal, N. (2020). Association of multidimensional schizotypy with psychotic-like experiences, affect, and social functioning in daily life: Comparable findings across samples and schizotypy measures. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 129(5), 492–504. https://doi.org/10.1037/abn0000522

- Kwok, W. (2014). Is there evidence that social class at birth increases risk of psychosis? A systematic review. *The International Journal of Social Psychiatry*, 60. https://doi.org/10.1177/0020764014524737
- Lamblin, M., Murawski, C., Whittle, S., & Fornito, A. (2017). Social connectedness, mental health and the adolescent brain. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 80, 57–68. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.05.010
- Larkin, W., & Read, J. (2008). Childhood trauma and psychosis: Evidence, pathways, and implications. *Journal of Postgraduate Medicine*, 54(4), 287.
- Lazzarino, A. I., Hamer, M., Stamatakis, E., & Steptoe, A. (2013). Low Socioeconomic Status and Psychological Distress as Synergistic Predictors of Mortality From Stroke and Coronary Heart Disease. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 75(3), 311–316. https://doi.org/10.1097/PSY.0b013e3182898e6d
- Leaune, E., Dealberto, M.-J., Luck, D., Grot, S., Zeroug-Vial, H., Poulet, E., & Brunelin, J. (2019). Ethnic minority position and migrant status as risk factors for psychotic symptoms in the general population: A meta-analysis. *Psychological Medicine*, 49(4), 545–558. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291718002271
- Lee, & Robbins, S. (1995). Measuring Belongingness: The Social Connectedness and the Social Assurance Scales. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, 42, 232–241. https://doi.org/10.1037/0022-0167.42.2.232
- Lee, T., Hwang, W. J., Kim, N. S., Park, I., Lho, S. K., Moon, S.-Y., Oh, S., Lee, J., Kim, M., Woo, C.-W., & Kwon, J. S. (2022). Prediction of psychosis: Model development and internal validation of a personalized risk calculator. *Psychological Medicine*, 52(13), 2632–2640. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291720004675
- Lee, W., Byun, S., Jung, J., Kim, H., Ha, T. H., Myung, W., & Lee, H. (2022). Short-term air pollution exposure and exacerbation of psychosis: A case-crossover study in the capital city of South Korea. *Atmospheric Environment*, 269, 118836. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.atmosenv.2021.118836
- Leeson, V. C., Barnes, T. R. E., Harrison, M., Matheson, E., Harrison, I., Mutsatsa, S. H., Ron, M. A., & Joyce, E. M. (2010). The Relationship Between IQ, Memory, Executive Function, and Processing Speed in Recent-Onset Psychosis: 1-Year Stability and Clinical Outcome. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 36(2), 400–409. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbn100
- Lichtenstein, P., Yip, B. H., Björk, C., Pawitan, Y., Cannon, T. D., Sullivan, P. F., & Hultman, C. M. (2009). Common genetic determinants of schizophrenia and bipolar disorder in Swedish families: A population-based study. 373.
- Lipner, E., O'Brien, K. J., Pike, M. R., Ered, A., & Ellman, L. M. (2023). Environmental Risk Factors and Cognitive Outcomes in Psychosis: Pre-, Perinatal, and Early Life Adversity. *Current Topics in Behavioral Neurosciences*, 63, 205–240. https://doi.org/10.1007/7854_2022_378
- Lipton, F. R., Cohen, C. I., Fischer, E., & Katz, S. E. (1981). Schizophrenia: A Network Crisis. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 7(1), 144–151. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/7.1.144

- Loewy, R. L., Corey, S., Amirfathi, F., Dabit, S., Fulford, D., Pearson, R., Hua, J. P. Y., Schlosser, D., Stuart, B. K., Mathalon, D. H., & Vinogradov, S. (2019). Childhood trauma and clinical high risk for psychosis. *Schizophrenia Research*, 205, 10–14. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2018.05.003
- Louise, S., Gurvich, C., Neill, E., Tan, E. J., Van Rheenen, T. E., & Rossell, S. (2015). Schizotypal Traits are Associated with Poorer Executive Functioning in Healthy Adults. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 6. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2015.00079
- Lund, C., Brooke-Sumner, C., Baingana, F., Baron, E. C., Breuer, E., Chandra, P., Haushofer, J., Herrman, H., Jordans, M., Kieling, C., Medina-Mora, M. E., Morgan, E., Omigbodun, O., Tol, W., Patel, V., & Saxena, S. (2018). Social determinants of mental disorders and the Sustainable Development Goals: A systematic review of reviews. *The Lancet Psychiatry*, 5(4), 357–369. https://doi.org/10.1016/S2215-0366(18)30060-9
- Lynch, S., McFarlane, W. R., Joly, B., Adelsheim, S., Auther, A., Cornblatt, B. A., Migliorati, M., Ragland, J. D., Sale, T., Spring, E., Calkins, R., Carter, C. S., Jaynes, R., Taylor, S. F., & Downing, D. (2016). Early Detection, Intervention and Prevention of Psychosis Program: Community Outreach and Early Identification at Six U.S. Sites. *Psychiatric Services*, 67(5), 510–516. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201300236
- Macdonald, E. M., Hayes, R. L., & Baglioni, A. J. (2000). The quantity and quality of the social networks of young people with early psychosis compared with closely matched controls. *Schizophrenia Research*, 46(1), 25–30. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0920-9964(00)00024-4
- March, D., Hatch, S. L., Morgan, C., Kirkbride, J. B., Bresnahan, M., Fearon, P., & Susser, E. (2008). Psychosis and Place. *Epidemiologic Reviews*, 30(1), 84–100. https://doi.org/10.1093/epirev/mxn006
- Marcolin, M. A. (1991). The Prognosis of Schizophrenia Across Cultures. *Ethnicity & Disease*, *1*(1), 99–104.
- Marshall, M., Lewis, S., Lockwood, A., Drake, R., Jones, P., & Croudace, T. (2005). Association Between Duration of Untreated Psychosis and Outcome in Cohorts of First-Episode Patients: A Systematic Review. Archives of General Psychiatry, 62(9), 975–983. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.62.9.975
- Matheson, S. L., Shepherd, A. M., Pinchbeck, R. M., Laurens, K. R., & Carr, V. J. (2013). Childhood adversity in schizophrenia: A systematic meta-analysis. *Psychological Medicine*, 43(2), 225–238. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291712000785
- McCay, E., Quesnel, S., Langley, J., Beanlands, H., Cooper, L., Blidner, R., Aiello, A., Mudachi, N., Howes, C., & Bach, K. (2011). A Relationship-Based Intervention to Improve Social Connectedness in Street-Involved Youth: A Pilot Study. *Journal of Child and Adolescent Psychiatric Nursing*, 24(4), 208–215. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1744-6171.2011.00301.x

- McGlashan, T. H., Zipursky, R. B., Perkins, D., Addington, J., Miller, T., Woods, S. W., A. Hawkins, K., E. Hoffman, R., Preda, A., Epstein, I., Addington, D., Lindborg, S., Trzaskoma, Q., Tohen, M., & Breier, A. (2006). Randomized, Double-Blind Trial of Olanzapine Versus Placebo in Patients Prodromally Symptomatic for Psychosis. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 163(5), 790–799. https://doi.org/10.1176/ajp.2006.163.5.790
- McGorry, P. D., Nelson, B., Phillips, L. J., Yuen, H. P., Francey, S. M., Thampi, A., Berger, G. E., Amminger, P., Simmons, M. B., Kelly, D., Thompson, A. D., & Yung, A. R. (2013). Randomized Controlled Trial of Interventions for Young People at Ultra-High Risk of Psychosis: Twelve-Month Outcome. *The Journal of Clinical Psychiatry*, 74(4), 10030. https://doi.org/10.4088/JCP.12m07785
- McGrath, J., Saha, S., Welham, J., El Saadi, O., MacCauley, C., & Chant, D. (2004). A systematic review of the incidence of schizophrenia: The distribution of rates and the influence of sex, urbanicity, migrant status and methodology. *BMC Medicine*, *2*(1), 13. https://doi.org/10.1186/1741-7015-2-13
- McGrath, J., & Scott, J. (2006). Urban birth and risk of schizophrenia: A worrying example of epidemiology where the data are stronger than the hypotheses. *Epidemiologia E Psichiatria Sociale*, 15(4), 243–246.
- Mei, C., van der Gaag, M., Nelson, B., Smit, F., Yuen, H. P., Berger, M., Krcmar, M., French, P., Amminger, G. P., Bechdolf, A., Cuijpers, P., Yung, A. R., & McGorry, P. D. (2021).
 Preventive interventions for individuals at ultra high risk for psychosis: An updated and extended meta-analysis. *Clinical Psychology Review*, 86, 102005. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpr.2021.102005
- Meyer-Lindenberg, A., & Tost, H. (2012). Neural mechanisms of social risk for psychiatric disorders. *Nature Neuroscience*, 15(5), Article 5. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn.3083
- Michalska da Rocha, B., Rhodes, S., Vasilopoulou, E., & Hutton, P. (2018). Loneliness in Psychosis: A Meta-analytical Review. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 44(1), 114–125. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbx036
- Misiak, B. zej, Kowalski, K., Piotrowski, P., Gr\c aźlewski, T., & Samochowiec, J. (2022). Neurodevelopmental aspects of adverse childhood experiences in psychosis: Relevance of the allostatic load concept. *Psychoneuroendocrinology*, *143*, 105850. https://doi.org/10.1016/J.PSYNEUEN.2022.105850
- Monsonet, M., Amedy, A., Kwapil, T. R., & Barrantes-Vidal, N. (2023). A psychosocial pathway to paranoia: The interplay between social connectedness and self-esteem. *Schizophrenia Research*, *254*, 199–207. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2023.03.006
- Mueller, C. W., & Parcel, T. L. (1981). Measures of Socioeconomic Status: Alternatives and Recommendations. *Child Development*, 52(1), 13–30. https://doi.org/10.2307/1129211
- Myin-Germeys, I., van Os, J., Schwartz, J. E., Stone, A. A., & Delespaul, P. A. (2001). Emotional Reactivity to Daily Life Stress in Psychosis. Archives of General Psychiatry, 58(12), 1137. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.58.12.1137

- National Academies of Sciences, E., Division, H. and M., Practice, B. on P. H. and P. H., States, C. on C.-B. S. to P. H. E. in the U., Baciu, A., Negussie, Y., Geller, A., & Weinstein, J. N. (2017). The State of Health Disparities in the United States. In *Communities in Action: Pathways to Health Equity*. National Academies Press (US). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK425844/
- Newbury, J., Arseneault, L., Beevers, S., Kitwiroon, N., Roberts, S., Pariante, C. M., Kelly, F. J., & Fisher, H. L. (2019). Association of Air Pollution Exposure With Psychotic Experiences During Adolescence. *JAMA Psychiatry*, 76(6), 614–623. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2019.0056
- Newbury, J., Arseneault, L., Caspi, A., Moffitt, T. E., Odgers, C. L., & Fisher, H. L. (2016). Why Are Children in Urban Neighborhoods at Increased Risk for Psychotic Symptoms? Findings From a UK Longitudinal Cohort Study. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 42(6), 1372– 1383. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbw052
- Newbury, J., Stewart, R., Fisher, H. L., Beevers, S., Dajnak, D., Broadbent, M., Pritchard, M., Shiode, N., Heslin, M., Hammoud, R., Hotopf, M., Hatch, S. L., Mudway, I. S., & Bakolis, I. (2021). Association between air pollution exposure and mental health service use among individuals with first presentations of psychotic and mood disorders: Retrospective cohort study. *The British Journal of Psychiatry*, *219*(6), 678–685. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.2021.119
- Nuevo, R., Chatterji, S., Verdes, E., Naidoo, N., Arango, C., & Ayuso-Mateos, J. L. (2012). The Continuum of Psychotic Symptoms in the General Population: A Cross-national Study. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 38(3), 475–485. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbq099
- O'Keeffe, D., Hannigan, A., Doyle, R., Kinsella, A., Sheridan, A., Kelly, A., Madigan, K., Lawlor, E., & Clarke, M. (2019). The iHOPE-20 study: Relationships between and prospective predictors of remission, clinical recovery, personal recovery and resilience 20 years on from a first episode psychosis. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Psychiatry*, 53(11), 1080–1092. https://doi.org/10.1177/0004867419827648
- Oliver, D., Radua, J., Reichenberg, A., Uher, R., & Fusar-Poli, P. (2019). Psychosis Polyrisk Score (PPS) for the Detection of Individuals At-Risk and the Prediction of Their Outcomes. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 10. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt.2019.00174
- Olsson, C. A., McGee, R., Nada-Raja, S., & Williams, S. M. (2013). A 32-Year Longitudinal Study of Child and Adolescent Pathways to Well-Being in Adulthood. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, 14(3), 1069–1083. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10902-012-9369-8
- Oluwoye, O., Stiles, B., Monroe-DeVita, M., Chwastiak, L., McClellan, J. M., Dyck, D., Cabassa, L. J., & McDonell, M. G. (2018). Racial-Ethnic Disparities in First-Episode Psychosis Treatment Outcomes From the RAISE-ETP Study. *Psychiatric Services*, 69(11), 1138–1145. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ps.201800067
- O'Rourke, H. M., Collins, L., & Sidani, S. (2018). Interventions to address social connectedness and loneliness for older adults: A scoping review. *BMC Geriatrics*, 18(1), 214. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12877-018-0897-x

- Paivio, S. C., & Cramer, K. M. (2004). Factor structure and reliability of the Childhood Trauma Questionnaire in a Canadian undergraduate student sample. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 28(8), 889–904. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2004.01.011
- Pedersen, C. B., & Cantor-Graae, E. (2012). Age at migration and risk of schizophrenia among immigrants in Denmark: A 25-year incidence study. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 169(10), 1117–1118. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2012.12050614
- Perkins, D. O., Gu, H., Boteva, K., & Lieberman, J. A. (2005). Relationship Between Duration of Untreated Psychosis and Outcome in First-Episode Schizophrenia: A Critical Review and Meta-Analysis. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 162(10), 1785–1804. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.162.10.1785
- Perkins, D. O., Olde Loohuis, L., Barbee, J., Ford, J., Jeffries, C. D., Addington, J., Bearden, C. E., Cadenhead, K. S., Cannon, T. D., Cornblatt, B. A., Mathalon, D. H., McGlashan, T. H., Seidman, L. J., Tsuang, M., Walker, E. F., & Woods, S. W. (2020). Polygenic Risk Score Contribution to Psychosis Prediction in a Target Population of Persons at Clinical High Risk. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, *177*(2), 155–163. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2019.18060721
- Pogue-Geile, M. F., & Harrow, M. (1985). Negative Symptoms in Schizophrenia: Their Longitudinal Course and Prognostic Importance. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 11(3), 427–439. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/11.3.427
- Pruessner, M., King, S., Veru, F., Schalinski, I., Vracotas, N., Abadi, S., Jordan, G., Lepage, M., Iyer, S., Malla, A. K., Shah, J., & Joober, R. (2021). Impact of childhood trauma on positive and negative symptom remission in first episode psychosis. *Schizophrenia Research*, 231, 82–89. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2021.02.023
- Racioppi, A., Sheinbaum, T., Gross, G. M., Ballespí, S., Kwapil, T. R., & Barrantes-Vidal, N. (2018). Prediction of prodromal symptoms and schizophrenia-spectrum personality disorder traits by positive and negative schizotypy: A 3-year prospective study. *PLOS ONE*, *13*(11), e0207150. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0207150
- Radua, J., Ramella-Cravaro, V., Ioannidis, J. P. A., Reichenberg, A., Phiphopthatsanee, N., Amir, T., Yenn Thoo, H., Oliver, D., Davies, C., Morgan, C., McGuire, P., Murray, R. M., & Fusar-Poli, P. (2018). What causes psychosis? An umbrella review of risk and protective factors. *World Psychiatry*, 17(1), 49–66. https://doi.org/10.1002/wps.20490
- Raymond, C., Marin, M.-F., Majeur, D., & Lupien, S. (2018). Early child adversity and psychopathology in adulthood: HPA axis and cognitive dysregulations as potential mechanisms. *Progress in Neuro-Psychopharmacology and Biological Psychiatry*, 85, 152–160. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnpbp.2017.07.015
- Reber, S., & Smith, E. (2023, January 23). *College enrollment gaps: How academic preparation influences opportunity*. Brookings. https://www.brookings.edu/articles/college-enrollment-gaps-how-academic-preparation-influences-opportunity/
- Reed, R. A., Harrow, M., Herbener, E. S., & Martin, E. M. (2002). EXECUTIVE FUNCTION IN SCHIZOPHRENIA: IS IT LINKED TO PSYCHOSIS AND POOR LIFE FUNCTIONING? *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 190(11), 725.

- Ricciardi, A., McAllister, V., & Dazzan, P. (2008). Is early intervention in psychosis effective? *Epidemiologia e Psichiatria Sociale*, 17(3), 227–235. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1121189X00001329
- Richardson, L., Hameed, Y., Perez, J., Jones, P. B., & Kirkbride, J. B. (2018). Association of Environment With the Risk of Developing Psychotic Disorders in Rural Populations: Findings from the Social Epidemiology of Psychoses in East Anglia Study. JAMA Psychiatry, 75(1), 75–83. https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2017.3582
- Ripke, S., Neale, B. M., Corvin, A., Walters, J. T. R., Farh, K.-H., Holmans, P. A., Lee, P., Bulik-Sullivan, B., Collier, D. A., Huang, H., Pers, T. H., Agartz, I., Agerbo, E., Albus, M., Alexander, M., Amin, F., Bacanu, S. A., Begemann, M., Belliveau Jr, R. A., ... Psychosis Endophenotypes International Consortium. (2014). Biological insights from 108 schizophrenia-associated genetic loci. *Nature*, *511*(7510), Article 7510. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature13595
- Rosenthal, A., Meyer, M. S., Mayo, D., Tully, L. M., Patel, P., Ashby, S., Titone, M., Carter, C. S., & Niendam, T. A. (2020). Contributions of childhood trauma and atypical development to increased clinical symptoms and poor functioning in recent onset psychosis. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 14(6), 755–761. https://doi.org/10.1111/eip.12931
- Saha, S., Chant, D., Welham, J., & McGrath, J. (2005). A Systematic Review of the Prevalence of Schizophrenia. PLoS Medicine, 2(5), e141. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.0020141
- Sahin, S., Yuksel, C., Guler, J., Karadayi, G., Akturan, E., Gode, E., Ozhan, A. A., & Ucok, A. (2013). The history of childhood trauma among individuals with ultra high risk for psychosis is as common as among patients with first-episode schizophrenia. *Early Intervention in Psychiatry*, 7(4), 414–420.
- Santoro, M. L., Moretti, P. N., Pellegrino, R., Gadelha, A., Abílio, V. C., Hayashi, M. A. F., Belangero, S. I., & Hakonarson, H. (2016). A current snapshot of common genomic variants contribution in psychiatric disorders. *American Journal of Medical Genetics Part B: Neuropsychiatric Genetics*, 171(8), 997–1005. https://doi.org/10.1002/ajmg.b.32475
- Saraceno, B., Levav, I., & Kohn, R. (2005). The public mental health significance of research on socio-economic factors in schizophrenia and major depression. *World Psychiatry*, 4(3), 181–185.
- Schimmelmann, B. G., Michel, C., Schaffner, N., & Schultze-Lutter, F. (2011). What percentage of people in the general population satisfies the current clinical at-risk criteria of psychosis? *Schizophrenia Research*, 125(1), Article 1.
- Schofield, P., Ashworth, M., & Jones, R. (2011). Ethnic isolation and psychosis: Re-examining the ethnic density effect. *Psychological Medicine*, 41(6), 1263–1269. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291710001649
- Schofield, P., Thygesen, M., Das-Munshi, J., Becares, L., Cantor-Graae, E., Agerbo, E., & Pedersen, C. (2018). Neighbourhood ethnic density and psychosis—Is there a difference according to generation? *Schizophrenia Research*, 195, 501–505. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2017.09.029

- Schofield, P., Thygesen, M., Das-Munshi, J., Becares, L., Cantor-Graae, E., Pedersen, C., & Agerbo, E. (2017). Ethnic density, urbanicity and psychosis risk for migrant groups – A population cohort study. *Schizophrenia Research*, 190, 82–87. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2017.03.032
- Selten, J.-P., Van Der Ven, E., & Termorshuizen, F. (2020). Migration and psychosis: A metaanalysis of incidence studies. *Psychological Medicine*, 50(2), 303–313. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291719000035
- Shevlin, M., Houston, J. E., Dorahy, M. J., & Adamson, G. (2007). Cumulative Traumas and Psychosis: An Analysis of the National Comorbidity Survey and the British Psychiatric Morbidity Survey. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 34(1), 193–199. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbm069
- Spear, L. P. (2000). Neurobehavioral Changes in Adolescence. Current Directions in Psychological Science, 9(4), 111–114. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-8721.00072
- Stafford, M. R., Jackson, H., Mayo-Wilson, E., Morrison, A. P., & Kendall, T. (2013). Early interventions to prevent psychosis: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *BMJ*, 346, f185. https://doi.org/10.1136/bmj.f185
- Steinheuser, V., Ackermann, K., Schönfeld, P., & Schwabe, L. (2014). Stress and the City: Impact of Urban Upbringing on the (re)Activity of the Hypothalamus-Pituitary-Adrenal Axis. *Psychosomatic Medicine*, 76(9), 678. https://doi.org/10.1097/PSY.00000000000113
- Takei, N., Sham, P. C., Callaghan, E., Glover, G., & Murray, R. M. (1995). Early risk factors in schizophrenia: Place and season of birth. *European Psychiatry*, 10(4), 165–170. https://doi.org/10.1016/0767-399X(96)80059-9
- Tapsell, R., Hallett, C., & Mellsop, G. (2018). The rate of mental health service use in New Zealand as analysed by ethnicity. https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/abs/10.1177/1039856217715989
- Tarbox-Berry, S., & Pogue-Geile, M. (2008). Development of Social Functioning in Preschizophrenia Children and Adolescents: A Systematic Review. *Psychological Bulletin*, 134, 561–583. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.34.4.561
- Tavares, V., Vassos, E., Marquand, A., Stone, J., Valli, I., Barker, G. J., Ferreira, H., & Prata, D. (2023). Prediction of transition to psychosis from an at-risk mental state using structural neuroimaging, genetic, and environmental data. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 13. https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpsyt.2022.1086038
- Tawakol, A., Osborne, M. T., Wang, Y., Hammed, B., Tung, B., Patrich, T., Oberfeld, B., Ishai, A., Shin, L. M., Nahrendorf, M., Warner, E. T., Wasfy, J., Fayad, Z. A., Koenen, K., Ridker, P. M., Pitman, R. K., & Armstrong, K. A. (2019). Stress-Associated Neurobiological Pathway Linking Socioeconomic Disparities to Cardiovascular Disease. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology*, 73(25), 3243–3255. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jacc.2019.04.042

- Thomas, K. T. (2019). Bridging social boundaries and building social connectedness: Through youth development programs. *Equality, Diversity and Inclusion: An International Journal*, 41(7), 976–992. https://doi.org/10.1108/EDI-02-2018-0019
- Thompson, A., Marwaha, S., Nelson, B., Wood, S. J., McGorry, P. D., Yung, A. R., & Lin, A. (2016). Do affective or dissociative symptoms mediate the association between childhood sexual trauma and transition to psychosis in an ultra-high risk cohort? *Psychiatry Research*, 236, 182–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2016.01.017
- Thompson, J. L., Kelly, M., Kimhy, D., Harkavy-Friedman, J. M., Khan, S., Messinger, J. W., Schobel, S., Goetz, R., Malaspina, D., & Corcoran, C. (2009). Childhood trauma and prodromal symptoms among individuals at clinical high risk for psychosis. *Schizophrenia Research*, 108(1), 176–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2008.12.005
- Tong, L., Li, K., & Zhou, Q. (2016). Season, sex and age as modifiers in the association of psychosis morbidity with air pollutants: A rising problem in a Chinese metropolis. *Science of The Total Environment*, 541, 928–933. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.09.066
- United States Census Bureau. (2023, July 1). U.S. Census Bureau QuickFacts: United States. United States Census QuickFacts. https://www.census.gov/quickfacts/fact/table/US/PST045223
- van Os, J., Hanssen, M., de Graaf, R., & Vollebergh, W. (2002). Does the urban environment independently increase the risk for both negative and positive features of psychosis? *Social Psychiatry and Psychiatric Epidemiology*, 37(10), 460–464. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00127-002-0588-x
- Van Os, J., Kenis, G., & Rutten, B. P. F. (2010). The environment and schizophrenia. *Nature* 2010 468:7321, 468(7321), 203–212. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature09563
- Van Os, J., Pedersen, C. B., & Mortensen, P. B. (2004). Confirmation of Synergy Between Urbanicity and Familial Liability in the Causation of Psychosis. *American Journal of Psychiatry*, 161(12), 2312–2314. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.161.12.2312
- Varese, F., Smeets, F., Drukker, M., Lieverse, R., Lataster, T., Viechtbauer, W., Read, J., van Os, J., & Bentall, R. P. (2012). Childhood Adversities Increase the Risk of Psychosis: A Meta-analysis of Patient-Control, Prospective- and Cross-sectional Cohort Studies. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 38(4), 661–671. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbs050
- Vargas, T., Lam, P. H., Azis, M., Osborne, K. J., Lieberman, A., & Mittal, V. A. (2019). Childhood Trauma and Neurocognition in Adults With Psychotic Disorders: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 45(6), 1195–1208. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sby150
- Vassos, E., Di Forti, M., Coleman, J., Iyegbe, C., Prata, D., Euesden, J., O'Reilly, P., Curtis, C., Kolliakou, A., Patel, H., Newhouse, S., Traylor, M., Ajnakina, O., Mondelli, V., Marques, T. R., Gardner-Sood, P., Aitchison, K. J., Powell, J., Atakan, Z., ... Breen, G. (2017). An Examination of Polygenic Score Risk Prediction in Individuals With First-Episode Psychosis. *Biological Psychiatry*, *81*(6), 470–477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2016.06.028

- Vassos, E., Pedersen, C. B., Murray, R. M., Collier, D. A., & Lewis, C. M. (2012). Meta-Analysis of the Association of Urbanicity With Schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 38(6), 1118–1123. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbs096
- Veling, W. (2013). Ethnic minority position and risk for psychotic disorders. Current Opinion in Psychiatry, 26(2), 166. https://doi.org/10.1097/YCO.0b013e32835d9e43
- Veling, W., Hoek, H. W., Selten, J.-P., & Susser, E. (2011). Age at migration and future risk of psychotic disorders among immigrants in the Netherlands: A 7-year incidence study. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 168(12), 1278–1285. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2011.11010110
- Veling, W., Pot-Kolder, R., Counotte, J., Van Os, J., & Van Der Gaag, M. (2016). Environmental Social Stress, Paranoia and Psychosis Liability: A Virtual Reality Study. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 42(6), 1363–1371. https://doi.org/10.1093/SCHBUL/SBW031
- Veling, W., Susser, E., van Os, J., Mackenbach, J. P., Selten, J.-P., & Hoek, H. W. (2008). Ethnic density of neighborhoods and incidence of psychotic disorders among immigrants. *The American Journal of Psychiatry*, 165(1), 66–73. https://doi.org/10.1176/appi.ajp.2007.07030423
- Velthorst, E., & Meijer, C. (2012). The association between social anhedonia, withdrawal and psychotic experiences in general and high-risk populations. *Schizophrenia Research*, *138*(2), 290–294. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2012.03.022
- Velthorst, E., Nelson, B., O'Connor, K., Mossaheb, N., de Haan, L., Bruxner, A., Simmons, M. B., Yung, A. R., & Thompson, A. (2013). History of trauma and the association with baseline symptoms in an Ultra-High Risk for psychosis cohort. *Psychiatry Research*, 210(1), 75–81. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.psychres.2013.06.007
- Vermeiden, M., Janssens, M., Thewissen, V., Akinsola, E., Peeters, S., Reijnders, J., Jacobs, N., van Os, J., & Lataster, J. (2019). Cultural differences in positive psychotic experiences assessed with the Community Assessment of Psychic Experiences-42 (CAPE-42): A comparison of student populations in the Netherlands, Nigeria and Norway. BMC Psychiatry, 19, 244. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12888-019-2210-8
- Vogel, J. S., Bruins, J., de Jong, S., Knegtering, H., Bartels-Velthuis, A. A., Bruggeman, R., Jörg, F., Pijnenborg, M. G. H. M., Veling, W., Visser, E., van der Gaag, M., & Castelein, S. (2021). Satisfaction with social connectedness as a predictor for positive and negative symptoms of psychosis: A PHAMOUS study. *Schizophrenia Research*, 238, 121–127. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2021.10.004
- Werner, S., Malaspina, D., & Rabinowitz, J. (2007). Socioeconomic Status at Birth Is Associated With Risk of Schizophrenia: Population-Based Multilevel Study. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 33(6), 1373–1378. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbm032
- WHO. (2016). Ambient air pollution: A global assessment of exposure and burden of disease (p. 121). World Health Organization. https://www.who.int/publications-detail-redirect/9789241511353

- WHO. (2023). Social determinants of health. World Health Organization. https://www.who.int/health-topics/social-determinants-of-health
- Wickham, S., & Bentall, R. (2016). Are Specific Early-Life Adversities Associated With Specific Symptoms of Psychosis? *The Journal of Nervous and Mental Disease*, 204(8), 606–613. https://doi.org/10.1097/NMD.00000000000511
- Wickramaratne, P. J., Yangchen, T., Lepow, L., Patra, B. G., Glicksburg, B., Talati, A.,
 Adekkanattu, P., Ryu, E., Biernacka, J. M., Charney, A., Mann, J. J., Pathak, J., Olfson,
 M., & Weissman, M. M. (2022). Social connectedness as a determinant of mental health:
 A scoping review. *PLOS ONE*, *17*(10), e0275004.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0275004
- Wiles, N. J., Zammit, S., Bebbington, P., Singleton, N., Meltzer, H., & Lewis, G. (2006). Selfreported psychotic symptoms in the general population: Results from the longitudinal study of the British National Psychiatric Morbidity Survey. *British Journal of Psychiatry*, 188(6), 519–526. https://doi.org/10.1192/bjp.bp.105.012179
- Wray, A., Martin, G., Ostermeier, E., Medeiros, A., Little, M., Reilly, K., & Gilliland, J. (2020). Evidence synthesis - Physical activity and social connectedness interventions in outdoor spaces among children and youth: A rapid review. *Health Promotion and Chronic Disease Prevention in Canada : Research, Policy and Practice*, 40(4), 104–115.
- Wu, E. Q., Shi, L., Birnbaum, H., Hudson, T., & Kessler, R. (2006). Annual prevalence of diagnosed schizophrenia in the USA: A claims data analysis approach. *Psychological Medicine*, 36(11), 1535–1540. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291706008191
- Yeo, R. A., Martinez, D., Pommy, J., Ehrlich, S., Schulz, S. C., Ho, B.-C., Bustillo, J. R., & Calhoun, V. D. (2014). The impact of parent socio-economic status on executive functioning and cortical morphology in individuals with schizophrenia and healthy controls. *Psychological Medicine*, 44(6), 1257–1265. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291713001608
- Zammit, S., Lewis, G., Rasbash, J., Dalman, C., Gustafsson, J.-E., & Allebeck, P. (2010). Individuals, Schools, and Neighborhood: A Multilevel Longitudinal Study of Variation in Incidence of Psychotic Disorders. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 67(9), 914–922. https://doi.org/10.1001/archgenpsychiatry.2010.101
- Zhang, T., Xu, L., Tang, Y., Li, H., Tang, X., Cui, H., Wei, Y., Wang, Y., Hu, Q., Liu, X., Li, C., Lu, Z., McCarley, R. W., Seidman, L. J., Wang, J., & on behalf of the SHARP (ShangHai At Risk for Psychosis) Study Group. (2019). Prediction of psychosis in prodrome: Development and validation of a simple, personalized risk calculator. *Psychological Medicine*, 49(12), 1990–1998. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0033291718002738
- Zheng, Y., Xu, T., Zhu, Y., Li, C., Wang, J., Livingstone, S., & Zhang, T. (2022). Cognitive Behavioral Therapy for Prodromal Stage of Psychosis—Outcomes for Transition, Functioning, Distress, and Quality of Life: A Systematic Review and Meta-analysis. Schizophrenia Bulletin, 48(1), 8–19. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbab044

Appendix A

Demographics Questionnaire Items

What is the highest degree or level of education your FATHER or PRIMARY

CAREGIVER #1 received? A primary caregiver is someone who provided for and/or took care of you during your childhood (e.g. parent, foster parent, sibling, other relative, or legal guardian)

- Some high school, no diploma
- High school graduate, diploma, or GED
- Some college credit, no degree
- Associate degree
- Bachelor's degree
- Master's degree
- Professional degree
- Trade/technical/vocational training
- Ph.D., medical or law degree

What is the highest degree or level of education your MOTHER or PRIMARY

CAREGIVER #2 received? A primary caregiver is someone who provided for and/or took care of you during your childhood (e.g. parent, foster parent, sibling, other relative, or legal guardian)

- Some high school, no diploma
- High school graduate, diploma, or GED

- Some college credit, no degree
- Associate degree
- Bachelor's degree
- Master's degree
- Professional degree
- Trade/technical/vocational training
- Ph.D., medical or law degree
- Not Applicable

What was your AVERAGE childhood household (i.e. joint-parent or caregiver) income before taxes?

- Less than \$25,000
- \$25,000 to \$34,999
- \$35,000 to \$49,999
- \$50,000 to \$74,999
- \$75,000 to \$99,999
- \$100,000 to \$149,999
- \$150,000 or more

Were you born in the United States?

- Yes
- No

Which one of these groups would you say best represents your race?

- White
- Black or African American
- American Indian or Alaska Native
- Asian
- Pacific Islander
- Other

Are you Hispanic, Latinx, or of Spanish origin?

- Yes
- No

Appendix B

Correlations & Mean Comparisons Tables

The following tables hold partial information due to the nature of the included variables.

Table B1

Correlations (nonparametric tests – Spearman)

	MIN	SES_inc	SES_edu	CTQ	SCRS	URB	HLTH	SEX
MIN								
SES_inc								
SES_edu								
CTQ					435***		.342***	
SCRS							322***	
URB								
HLTH								
SEX								

Note. *p<.05, **p<.01, ***p<.001; MIN=Racial & Ethnic Minority Status,

SES_inc=Socioeconomic Status: Average Childhood Household Income,

SES_edu=Socioeconomic Status: Highest Attained Parental Education, CTQ=Childhood

Trauma Questionnaire, SCRS=Social Connectedness Scale-Revised, URB=Urbanicity,

HLTH=Healthcare Access, SEX=Assigned Sex at Birth.

Table B2

	MIN	SES_inc	SES_edu	CTQ	SCRS	URB	HLTH	SEX
MIN				-4.953***	2.484**		752	
SES_inc								
SES_edu								
CTQ								-1.622
SCRS								.236
URB								
HLTH								-1.084
SEX								

T-Tests (equal variances assumed; T reported)

Note. *p<.05, **p<.01, ***p<.001; MIN = Racial & Ethnic Minority Status. SES_inc =

Socioeconomic Status: Average Childhood Household Income. SES_edu =

Socioeconomic Status: Highest Attained Parental Education. CTQ = Childhood Trauma

Questionnaire. SCRS = Social Connectedness Scale-Revised. URB = Urbanicity. HLTH

= Healthcare Access. SEX = Assigned Sex at Birth.

Table B3

ANOVAs (F reported)

	MIN	SES_inc	SES_edu	CTQ	SCRS	URB	HLTH	SEX
MIN								
SES_inc				4.552***	3.419**		2.544^{*}	
SES_edu				2.629^{*}	2.017		1.010	
CTQ						3.417*		
SCRS						.718		
URB							1.126	
HLTH								
SEX								

Note. *p<.05, **p<.01, ***p<.001; MIN = Racial & Ethnic Minority Status. SES_inc =

Socioeconomic Status: Average Childhood Household Income. SES_edu =

Socioeconomic Status: Highest Attained Parental Education. CTQ = Childhood Trauma

Questionnaire. SCRS = Social Connectedness Scale-Revised. URB = Urbanicity. HLTH

= Healthcare Access. SEX = Assigned Sex at Birth.

Table B4

Chi-Squared Tests (Pearson Chi-Square value reported, asymptotic significance (2-

	MIN	SES_inc	SES_edu	CTQ SCRS	URB	HLTH	SEX
MIN		23.671***	33.931***		9.559**		.195
SES_inc			123.751***		27.907**		6.412
SES_edu					30.143**		11.548
CTQ							
SCRS							
URB							.239
HLTH							
SEX							
Note. *p<.(05, * *p<	<.01, ***p<.0	001; MIN = Rad	cial & Ethnic	Minority St	atus. SES	$S_{inc} =$

sided) indicated for significance)

Socioeconomic Status: Average Childhood Household Income. SES_edu =

Socioeconomic Status: Highest Attained Parental Education. CTQ = Childhood Trauma

Questionnaire. SCRS = Social Connectedness Scale-Revised. URB = Urbanicity. HLTH

= Healthcare Access. SEX = Assigned Sex at Birth

Appendix C

Post-Hoc Analysis Regression Table

Table C1

Hierarchical Regressions (n=86) including Societal Level variables (Politics & Religion) in a final step.

Outcome Variable	Level	Predictor Variables	R	\mathbb{R}^2	$R^2\Delta$	FΔ	В	SE	β
Total Schizotypy	Control	Sex		.000	.000	.000	.053	2.652	.002
	Individual	Minority Status	.281	.079	.079	2.306	2.658	2.607	.116
		SES – Income					-1.023	.698	184
		SES – Par. Edu					358	.624	071
	Relationship	Childhood Trauma	.494	.244	.166	8.650***	.144	.107	.158
		Social Connectedness					223	.064	366***
	Community	Urbanicity	.555	.308	.064	3.566*	383	1.464	027
		Healthcare Access					2.928	1.097	.283**
	Societal	Politics	.557	.310	.002	.091	446	1.065	043
		Religion					294	1.637	019